Contents

Click on the section that you are interested in.

[Contents 1](#_Toc149914454)

[1 About this Part 7](#_Toc149914455)

[2 General conditions for BigPond additional services 7](#_Toc149914456)

[Inconsistencies 7](#_Toc149914457)

[Our aim of providing continuous and fault-free services 7](#_Toc149914458)

[Changing Our Customer Terms 7](#_Toc149914459)

[Charges and payment 9](#_Toc149914460)

[Material breach 10](#_Toc149914461)

[Your rights to cancel or suspend your service 10](#_Toc149914462)

[Our rights to cancel or suspend your service 11](#_Toc149914463)

[Our Liability to you 11](#_Toc149914464)

[Your liability to us 13](#_Toc149914465)

[Security 14](#_Toc149914466)

[Unauthorised Use 15](#_Toc149914467)

[Privacy 15](#_Toc149914468)

[Other matters 15](#_Toc149914469)

[Special meanings 16](#_Toc149914470)

[3 Premium Mail 17](#_Toc149914471)

[Availability 17](#_Toc149914472)

[Features of each plan 18](#_Toc149914473)

[Charges 20](#_Toc149914474)

[Additional Storage terms 21](#_Toc149914475)

[Domain name services 21](#_Toc149914476)

[Service availability 23](#_Toc149914477)

[Use of the service 24](#_Toc149914478)

[Terms regarding use of Microsoft software 24](#_Toc149914479)

[Your obligations 27](#_Toc149914480)

[Commencement and termination 27](#_Toc149914481)

[Transferring your service 31](#_Toc149914482)

[Taxes 31](#_Toc149914483)

[4 Domain names 32](#_Toc149914484)

[Restrictions on domain names 32](#_Toc149914485)

[Limitations of the service 32](#_Toc149914486)

[Domain Name Registration 32](#_Toc149914487)

[Domain Name Management 32](#_Toc149914488)

[Charges 33](#_Toc149914489)

[Renewal of Domain Name Registration and Management Fees 33](#_Toc149914490)

[Warranties 34](#_Toc149914491)

[Termination 36](#_Toc149914492)

[5 Family Website hosting and Small Business hosting 37](#_Toc149914493)

[Availability 37](#_Toc149914494)

[General 37](#_Toc149914495)

[Family website hosting plans 39](#_Toc149914496)

[Small business website hosting plan 39](#_Toc149914497)

[Limitations of the service 40](#_Toc149914498)

[Service and Maintenance 40](#_Toc149914499)

[Charges 40](#_Toc149914500)

[Charges for family website hosting 41](#_Toc149914501)

[Charges for small business website hosting 42](#_Toc149914502)

[Warranties 43](#_Toc149914503)

[Term, Suspension and Termination 45](#_Toc149914504)

[Additional terms 47](#_Toc149914505)

[6 Premium Website Hosting and add ons 48](#_Toc149914506)

[General 48](#_Toc149914507)

[Limitations of the service 50](#_Toc149914508)

[Premium website hosting plans 50](#_Toc149914509)

[Charges for premium hosting 50](#_Toc149914510)

[Other charges 54](#_Toc149914511)

[Add ons 54](#_Toc149914512)

[Website builder add on 54](#_Toc149914513)

[Business mail add-ons 55](#_Toc149914514)

[Microsoft windows streaming media - on demand streaming add-on 56](#_Toc149914515)

[Additional mailing lists add on 57](#_Toc149914516)

[Additional security tokens 57](#_Toc149914517)

[Additional data sources add-on 57](#_Toc149914518)

[Macromedia coldfusion mx add-on 58](#_Toc149914519)

[SQL database add-on 58](#_Toc149914520)

[SQL Lite add-on 60](#_Toc149914521)

[Domain specific SSL keys add-on 61](#_Toc149914522)

[Domain Name Management service 61](#_Toc149914523)

[Service and Maintenance 63](#_Toc149914524)

[Warranties and Indemnity 63](#_Toc149914525)

[Term, Suspension and Termination 65](#_Toc149914526)

[Additional terms 66](#_Toc149914527)

[7 Online Storage 68](#_Toc149914528)

[Your obligations 68](#_Toc149914529)

[Plan Terms 69](#_Toc149914530)

[Availability 69](#_Toc149914531)

[Charges 69](#_Toc149914532)

[Intellectual property 70](#_Toc149914533)

[Service availability 70](#_Toc149914534)

[Use of the service 71](#_Toc149914535)

[Cancellation and termination 72](#_Toc149914536)

[Post-termination 72](#_Toc149914537)

[Maintenance 73](#_Toc149914538)

[Transferring your service or this these terms 75](#_Toc149914539)

[Taxes 75](#_Toc149914540)

[8 Static IP for ADSL 75](#_Toc149914541)

[Charges 76](#_Toc149914542)

[Eligibility 76](#_Toc149914543)

[IP Address Licence 76](#_Toc149914544)

[Help Desk 77](#_Toc149914545)

[Information 78](#_Toc149914546)

[Suspension and termination 80](#_Toc149914547)

[Transferring the service or IP Address 80](#_Toc149914548)

[9 BigPond WebHosting 81](#_Toc149914549)

[What is BigPond WebHosting? 81](#_Toc149914550)

[Availability 82](#_Toc149914551)

[Minimum Term and auto-renewal 83](#_Toc149914552)

[Domain Name Registration 83](#_Toc149914553)

[Website Builder Easy Software 85](#_Toc149914554)

[Charges 86](#_Toc149914555)

[Early Termination charges 89](#_Toc149914556)

[Taxes 89](#_Toc149914557)

[Service and Maintenance 89](#_Toc149914558)

[Warranties 90](#_Toc149914559)

[Term, Suspension and Termination 92](#_Toc149914560)

[Domain name and termination 93](#_Toc149914561)

[Registry key charge 94](#_Toc149914562)

[Additional terms 94](#_Toc149914563)

[Miscellaneous 95](#_Toc149914564)

Certain words are used with the specific meanings set out in this Part of Our Customer Terms.

# About this Part

## This is part of the BigPond service section of Our Customer Terms.

## Provisions in other parts of the BigPond service section may apply.

## Unless specifically stated otherwise, Part A - General Terms for BigPond services does not apply to the BigPond additional services set out in this Part G. If other parts of the BigPond service section are inconsistent with something in this section, then this section applies instead of the other part, to the extent of any inconsistency.

## Part G - BigPond additional services is divided into separate sections. General conditions which apply to your BigPond additional service are set out in Section 2. Specific terms which apply to your BigPond additional service are set out in the later sections of this Part.

# General conditions for BigPond additional services

Inconsistencies

## Unless specified otherwise, if any other part or clause of this section of Our Customer Terms is inconsistent with this clause 2 then that other part or clause prevails but only to the extent of the inconsistency.

Our aim of providing continuous and fault-free services

## We will use due care and skill in providing our services and will provide our service in accordance with this section of Our Customer Terms. There may also be other non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws that cannot be excluded which may apply to services we supply. However, given the nature of telecommunications systems (including our services’ reliance on systems and services that we do not own or control), we cannot promise that our services will be continuous or fault-free.

Changing Our Customer Terms

## We can change this section of Our Customer Terms by:

### getting your consent; or

### complying with clauses 2.4 to 2.10 below.

## The steps we have to take depend on the type of change.

## *Changes we cannot make without your consent*

## We can only change the monthly access charge, minimum monthly charge, device repayment amounts or early termination charge during the term of your fixed term contract by getting your consent. This clause does not apply to third-party charges relating to your service which we incur and choose to pass-through to you, or are required to pass-through to you.

## In this clause 2, you are a “fixed term” customer if you have acquired your service on a fixed length contract for a minimum contract term and there is an early termination charge if your service is cancelled before the end of that term. You are not a “fixed term” customer if you acquire your service on a month by month basis or for a minimum contract term but there is no early termination charge.

## *Changes we can make immediately without telling you*

## We can change this section of Our Customer Terms immediately without telling you if we reasonably consider the change is likely to:

### benefit you; or

### have a neutral impact on you.

## *Changes we can make by telling you at least 30 days before*

## We can change this section of Our Customer Terms by telling you at least 30 days beforehand if we reasonably consider that it has a detrimental impact on you.

## You can cancel your service on Fair Terms within 42 days of us telling you of the change if you are a fixed term customer.

## *What we mean by cancelling the contract for a service on “Fair Terms”*

## If you cancel your service on “Fair Terms”:

### you will only have to pay for usage and other service charges up to the cancellation date;

### you will not be required to pay any early termination charges in relation to your service; and

### we will refund you any unused portion of your pre-paid monthly or yearly (as applicable) charges.

## *How we can tell you about the changes*

## We can tell you about changes to this section of Our Customer Terms by any method we consider reasonable in the circumstances, including: bill message, bill insert, direct mail, email, SMS/MMS, the My Telstra App or our other mobile apps, online account management tools (such as My Account or Your Telstra Tools), or telephone. We may use these methods to direct you to further information about the changes, such as on Telstra.com or at a Telstra Shop.

Charges and payment

## *Credit card payments*

## If your bill is paid by credit card, we can charge you a payment processing fee. Refer to your bill for the amount of the fee.

## *Late or dishonoured payments*

## If you do not pay a bill by its due date, we can charge you an administrative fee of:

### $5.00 if the amount outstanding on your bill after the due date is $65.00 or more but less than $130.00;

### $11.00 if the amount outstanding on your bill is $130.00 or more but less than $200.00; or

### $15.00 if the amount outstanding on your bill is $200.00 or more.

## No administrative fee is charged if the amount outstanding on your bill after the due date is less than $65.

## We can also suspend or cancel your service provided we comply with our rights to cancel or suspend your service set out in this section.

## If you pay a bill by cheque and the cheque is dishonoured, you must also pay us a fee of $15.00. If you pay a bill by direct debit and there are insufficient funds in the account, you must also pay us a fee of $10.00. These fees do not attract GST.

## *Adjustments*

## We can pay you amounts we owe you by deducting them from amounts you owe us.

## If we require you to pay any charges in advance (eg, monthly access fees) and they are varied or the service is cancelled, we can refund you any overpayment and you have to pay us any underpayment.

Material breach

## In addition to any other circumstances described in these terms, you will be in material breach of Our Customer Terms if you use your service in a way which we reasonably believe is fraudulent, poses an unacceptable risk to our security or network capability or is illegal or likely to be found illegal.

Using your service this way is also a breach that cannot be remedied.

Your rights to cancel or suspend your service

## *Choosing to cancel your service*

## You can cancel your service at any time by telling us beforehand. We can ask you to put your request in writing. However, if you cancel before the end of any fixed term for your service, we can charge you the applicable early termination charge (if any). The amount of the early termination charge is set out in the application form you used to apply for your service or was disclosed to you when you applied for your service.

*Material breach by us*

## You can cancel your service at any time if:

### we are in material breach of this section of Our Customer Terms (for example, because we fail to use reasonable care and skill in providing the service to you); and

### you have told us in writing of our material breach and we have failed to remedy it within 14 days of you telling us; or

### the breach is something which cannot be remedied (in which case you can terminate the service immediately by telling us).

We will not charge you any early termination charge if you cancel your service because of our material breach.

*Your other rights to cancel*

## You can also cancel your service by telling us with as much warning as you reasonably can if:

### we become bankrupt or insolvent or appear likely to do so;

### the law requires you to do so; or

### provision of the service becomes illegal.

## We will not charge you any early termination charge if you cancel your service in these circumstances.

## *Refunds of prepayments*

## Unless expressly stated otherwise in these terms, if you cancel your service under clause 2.19 or 2.20, we will refund to you any unused portion of your pre-paid monthly or yearly (as applicable) access fee and any other amount you have prepaid. However, we can deduct from your refund any amounts that you owe to us, such as charges you incurred before the cancellation or any applicable early termination fee.

Our rights to cancel or suspend your service

## *Cancelling your service - casual customers*

You will be a casual customer if you are acquiring your service on a month by month basis.

## If you are a casual contract customer, we can cancel your service at any time, if we:

### get your consent; or

### tell you a reasonable period (but at least 30 days) beforehand.

## *Material breach by you*

## We can cancel your service at any time if:

### you are in material breach of this section of Our Customer Terms; and

### we have told you in writing of your breach and you have failed to remedy it within 30 days of us telling you (or such longer period as we tell you or as set out in another section of this section of Our Customer Terms); or

### the breach is something which cannot be remedied (in which case we can cancel the service immediately by telling you),

## We can also cancel, suspend or restrict your service in the event of death by giving your authorised representatives (if any) as much warning as we reasonably can. We will not charge you any applicable cancellation fee if we cancel your service for this reason.

## As well as any other rights outlined in these terms, we can also cancel, suspend or restrict your service by telling you with as much warning as we reasonably can if:

### you become bankrupt or insolvent or appear likely to do so; or

### we reasonably consider that you pose an unacceptably high credit risk to us.

### *We consider that you pose an unacceptably high credit risk to us when there is some doubt as to your ability to pay by the due date based on factors such as:*

* *previous payment history and payment behaviour (eg late payments, dishonoured payments or failure to pay);*
* *any previous advice from you about a potential inability or unwillingness to pay;*
* *your usage is inconsistently high when compared with previous usage patterns;*
* *your response where we have told you of this unusually high usage; or*
* *pending bankruptcy or insolvency*.

## We can charge you the applicable early termination (if any) charge if you are a fixed term customer and we cancel your service before the end of the fixed term because of your material breach.

Our Liability to you

## *Terms applying to your service*

## Your service is supplied:

### on the terms and conditions expressly set out in the application form you used to apply for your service (or that were disclosed to you when you applied for your service) and in this section of Our Customer Terms; and

### subject to non-excludable rights under consumer protection laws.

## Subject to clause 2.30, no other terms or rights apply.

## *Australian Consumer Law*

## Subject to clause 2.32(b), nothing in this section of Our Customer Terms excludes or limits, or has the effect or excluding or limiting, the operation of the Australian Consumer Law or any right you may have under the Australian Consumer Law.

## *Liability and excluded types of loss*

## If our services are used by you in pursuit of financial gain (such as to conduct share trading), it is very important that you have an alternative means of communication available and do not solely rely on our services.

## Concerning our liability to you:

### except as set out in the paragraphs below, we accept our liability to you for breach of contract or negligence under the principles applied by the courts and for breach of any non-excludable rights under consumer protection laws;

### as your service is provided to you for the primary purpose of personal, domestic or household use, we do not accept liability to you for losses that result from the use of your service in connection with the conduct of a business. However, we will accept that liability if it cannot be excluded under any legislation. If that liability cannot be excluded but can be limited under any legislation, we limit our liability to resupplying, repairing or replacing the relevant goods or services (or payment of the cost of resupply, repair or replacement) where it is fair and reasonable to do so;

### we are not liable for any loss to the extent that it is caused by you (for example, through your negligence or breach of contract);

### we are not liable for any loss to the extent that it results from your failure to take reasonable steps to avoid or minimise your loss; and

### we are not liable for any loss caused by us failing to comply with our obligations in relation to your service where that is caused by events outside our reasonable control (such as a failure in equipment that is not owned or operated by us, an industrial strike or an act of God).

## The liability we accept to you under this clause 10.3 includes liability for our agents according to the principles of vicarious liability at common law.

## *After cancellation or suspension*

## These provisions relating to liability will continue unaffected by cancellation or suspension of your service.

Your liability to us

## *Liability and excluded types of loss*

## You are liable to us for breach of contract or negligence under the principles applied by the courts. However, you are not liable to us for:

### any loss to the extent that it is caused by us (for example, through our negligence or breach of contract);

### any loss to the extent that it results from our failure to take reasonable steps to avoid or minimise our loss;

### any loss suffered or incurred by us in connection with this section of Our Customer Terms or our service that does not arise naturally (that is, according to the usual course of things) from the event giving rise to the loss; and

### any loss or damage caused by events outside of your reasonable control.

## *After cancellation or suspension*

## These provisions relating to liability will continue unaffected by cancellation or suspension of your service.

Security

## At any time, we can require you to provide some form of security (eg, a security deposit, a charge or bank guarantee) or pay some or all of the charges for your service in advance. We will only do so if we have reasonable concerns about your credit worthiness or have reasonable grounds for believing that we may not be paid for the service. In the case of new services, we can refuse to provide you the services until we receive the security. In the case of existing services, if you do not provide the security within 14 days of our request, we can restrict, suspend or cancel the service – this is in addition to any other rights that we may have.

## If you cancel all your services, we will return the security deposit or advance payment to you less any outstanding charges within a reasonable time.

## Our acceptance of any form of security or advance payment does not affect any other terms of Our Customer Terms.

Unauthorised Use

## You are responsible for and have to pay for any use of your service, whether you authorise it or not. We recommend you consider taking measures to protect yourself from unauthorised use of your service. If you have a ADSL, Cable or Satellite service:

### if you do not disconnect your service when you leave your premises, you have to pay for any use of the service by later occupants or others; and

### any person who uses your service, or allows someone else to use it, after you have vacated your premises, is jointly and individually liable with you for any charges relating to that use.

## If you have asked us to disconnect your service and we have failed to do so, you will not have to pay for any illegal, fraudulent or unauthorised use of the service by a third party that occurs on and from the date you asked us to disconnect your service.

Privacy

## We collect, use and disclose personal information as set in our Privacy Statement at [www.telstra.com/privacy](http://www.telstra.com/privacy).

Other matters

## If any term (or part of a term) in this section of Our Customer Terms is void or unenforceable, that term (or part) is taken to be removed from this section of Our Customer Terms and not to form part of them. The remaining terms continue to have full effect.

## These terms are governed by the laws of the State or Territory in Australia in which you reside. Nothing in these terms, or any actions we take under it constitute a submission by us to any foreign jurisdiction.

## If we need to tell you of any matters relating to these terms, we may use email to your default email address allocated by us, or post or fax

## Either party may exercise a right, power or remedy at its discretion and separately or concurrently with another right, power or remedy. Failure by a party to exercise, or delay in exercising, a right, power or remedy does not prevent its exercise.

## A provision of, or a right created under these terms, may not be waived except in writing signed by the party granting the waiver

Special meanings

## In this section of Our Customer Terms:

## **Australian Consumer Law** means the law of that name as set out in schedule 2 of the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth).

## **charge** means a charge specified in Our Customer Terms.

## **credit card** means any credit or charge card accepted by us as a form of payment from time to time.

## **customer** means a person who contracts with us for a service (including for supply of that service to another person) or who otherwise acquires a service from us, or who seeks to do either of these.

## **equipment** means a “Facility” under the *Telecommunications Act 1997* (Cth) and includes any line, tower, mast, antenna, tunnel, hole, pit or pole used in connection with a service.

## **excessive or unusual use** of a service in these Consumer General Terms means where there is a high volume of usage outside of normal usage patterns or other usage which suggests irregular network access (for example, where a call remains connected for an unusually long period of time, where an unusual pattern of short calls is made or messages are sent in a short period of time, or where an unusually large volume of calls are made or messages are sent, particularly to premium-rate or international services).

## **GST** means the tax imposed by the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* (Cth) and the related imposition Acts of the Commonwealth.

## **insolvent** includes having a receiver, manager, administrator, provisional liquidator or liquidator appointed to you.

## **nbn network** means the fibre network that is owned or controlled by, or operated by or on behalf of, nbn co (or any related body corporate of nbn co) and includes any other network, systems, equipment and facilities used by nbn co in connection with the supply of services.

## **nbn co** means nbn co Limited (ABN 86 136 533 741) of Level 11, 100 Arthur Street, North Sydney NSW 2060 and its related body corporates, officers, employees, agents, contractors, sub-contractors and consultants.

## **network** means our “telecommunications network” as defined under the Telecommunications Act 1997.

## a reference to a **person** includes the person’s executors, successors and assigns.

## **premises** means any land, building, structure, vehicle or vessel, whether owned, leased or occupied by you, containing equipment or a service, or to which a service is supplied.

## **service** includes any goods or equipment provided in connection with a service.

## **tax invoice** has the meaning given in the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* (Cth).

## **we** means Telstra Limited ABN 64 086 174 781 and includes their respective successors and assigns.

## **you** means the customer.

# Premium Mail

## BigPond Premium Mail is an electronic mail service that is accessible through the Internet and from a web browser.

## The service includes the software for downloading onto your PC.

## It does not include:

### correction of errors or defects caused by using the service in a way that is inconsistent with these terms; or

### any equipment, telecommunications services or Internet access required to access, or use features of, the service.

Availability

## In order to use the service, you must:

### be a post-paid BigPond Internet customer;

### have access to an Internet connection; and

### have requested us to host your domain name or have requested the party hosting your domain name to configure the mail exchange record to refer to the Telstra BigPond Internet Server we nominate to you.

## If you wish to use certain features of the service, then you may be required to have access to compatible equipment with a relevant telecommunications service, for example a compatible mobile phone with a GPRS service. You may obtain such equipment and telecommunications service at an additional cost, and you will be responsible for the related usage charges.

## If you require assistance to migrate one or more mailboxes from your current service provider (whether BigPond or a third party) to BigPond Premium Mail, you may request one of our agents to migrate the mailboxes for you at a cost of $74.25 (incl GST) for the first half an hour or less, and an additional $37.15 (incl GST) for each further block of up to 15 minutes. For further details, contact BigPond Sales on 1800 002 609.

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer or an end user of a Telstra wholesale customer.

Features of each plan

## The Group PC/Web Access plan includes the following features:

### Email, contacts, calendar, tasks, notes and anti-virus software;

### Microsoft Outlook 2003 Licence that installs on your PC;

### Outlook Web Access;

### Outlook SMS;

### Meeting Planner;

### Public (shared) folders available offline;

### 'Active Sync' using Managed Exchange Mobile Add-On;

### Archive folder creation;

### Import and export mailbox information; and

### Shared mailbox access.

## The Group Web Access plan includes the following features:

### Email, contacts, calendar, tasks, notes and anti-virus software;

### Outlook Web Access;

### Meeting Planner;

### Outlook SMS;

### 'Active Sync' using Mobile Add-On;

### Public (shared) folders online; and

### Archive folder creation.

## This plan does not provide you the capability to access your email and other features from your PC or laptop if you are not connected to the internet.

## The Solo Manager plan includes the following features:

### Email, contacts, calendar, tasks, notes and anti-virus software;

### Outlook Web Access;

### 'Active Sync' using Mobile Add-On; and

### 20MB of email storage.

## This plan does not provide you with calendaring or scheduling features. Nor does it provide you with the capability to access public folders or colleagues the capability to access your mailbox.

## The Solo Manager Plus gives includes the following features:

### Email, contacts, calendar, tasks, notes and anti-virus software;

### Outlook Web Access;

### Meeting Planner;

### 'Active Sync' using Mobile Add-On; and

### 20MB of email storage.

## This plan does not enable you to schedule meetings with others, access public folders or provide access to fellow colleagues to your mailbox.

For the purposes of this clause:

## **MB** means megabyte, a unit of information equal to one million (1,048,576) bytes.

Charges

## You must pay the charges set out below for your service by the date specified on your bill.

## The monthly subscription fee is payable in advance and will not be reduced if the service is cancelled part way through a billing cycle. If you have been migrated to BigPond's new environment, the subscription fee will be pro-rated so that you will only pay for the part of the month for which you subscribed to the service.

## If your service or the BigPond Internet service to which this service relates is terminated for any reason, we may issue a final invoice immediately.

## We may issue your first invoice when your service commences.

## Without limiting our rights under clauses 2.12 or 2.24of this Part, if you do not pay your invoice amount when it is due, we may do any or all of the following:

### if the amount remains outstanding for 30 days after the due date, terminate your service; and

### if the amount remains outstanding for 60 days and there are reasonable grounds for believing you represent a credit risk, terminate or disconnect any other services we supply to you.

## We charge you the following for the Premium Mail services:

| **Plan** | **Storage space** | **Monthly Fee** | **Additional storage charge** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Group PC/Web Access | 20MB | **$14.95/mailbox** | **10¢/MB** |
| Group Web Access | 20MB | **$9.95/mailbox** | **10¢/MB** |
| Solo Manager Plus | 20MB | **$6.95/mailbox** | **10¢/MB** |
| Solo Manager | 20MB | **$4.95/mailbox** | **10¢/MB** |

Additional charges apply for telecommunications services and Internet access required to use the service.

The additional storage charges are calculated by averaging daily storage used across the month.

Additional Storage terms

## We will provide you with client software to use BigPond Premium Mail for the Group PC/Web Access plan. Use of any client software is subject to the terms for that client software.

Domain name services

## Customised domain name services are available to BigPond Premium Mail customers.

## You can ask us to apply for your requested domain name as your agent. We do not guarantee your application will be successful.

## If the application is successful, then we will become the Delegated Domain Administrator ("**DDA**") for that domain name. When we become the DDA, we will automatically direct to a Telstra BigPond Internet Server (or such other Internet server we nominate) all electronic mail messages received by us and addressed to you using the requested domain name.

## If you ask us to register a .com, .net, .org, .biz, or .info domain name ("**TLD**" or "**Top Level Domains**") on your behalf, then you must read and accept the General Registrar policy applicable to .com, .net, .org, .biz and .info domain names issued by the registrar TPP Internet located at <http://www.tppinternet.com/pub/dotau/terms.php#gtld>, as amended from time to time.

## If you ask us to register a .com, .net or .org domain name on your behalf, you must comply with any policy applicable to .com, .net and .org domain names issued by ICANN from time to time ("**Policy**"). For more information, see <http://www.icann.org/>.

## In the event of a dispute in registering a TLD, or a dispute about a TLD after registration, you will:

### submit to and be bound by Uniform Domain Name Dispute Resolution Policy located at <http://www.icann.org/udrp/>, as amended from time to time; and

### be subject to arbitration, suspension or cancellation by any ICANN procedure, or by any registry administrator procedure approved by ICANN policy, relating to:

#### the correction of mistakes by us or the registry administrator in registering the domain name; or

#### the resolution of disputes concerning the domain name.

## If you ask us to register a .com.au, .id.au, .net.au or .org.au domain name ("**.au Domains**" on your behalf, then you must read and accept:

### the policies applicable to terms for .au Domain Name Licences issued by the registrar TPP Internet located at <http://www.tppinternet.com/pub/dotau/terms.php#au>, as amended from time to time; and

## the .au 2LD Domain Name Eligibility and Allocation Policy Rules issued by .au Domain Administration Limited ("**auDA**") located at <http://www.auda.org.au/policies/auda-2005-01/>, as amended from time to time. If we apply for a requested domain name:

### in the event of a dispute in registering a .au Domain, or a dispute about a .au Domain after registration, you will submit to and be bound by the .au Dispute Resolution Policy ("**auDRP**") located at <http://www.auda.org.au/audrp/audrp/>, as amended from time to time.

### by maintaining the registration of the requested domain name after changes to the applicable policies become effective, you accept those changes. We do not have control over these policies and you may not be notified that they have changed. It is very important that you check the most up-to-date version of the applicable policies regularly;

### in the event of a dispute regarding the requested domain name, you will submit to the jurisdiction of the courts as provided in the applicable policies;

### you must pay any registration or delegation charges to us in advance. A requested domain name cannot be registered unless you pay for it in advance;

### we make no representations and give no warranties regarding the availability of the requested domain name;

### you authorise and direct us to nominate Telstra Corporation Limited ABN 33 051 775 556 or WebCentral Pty Limited ACN 084 429 318 as the authorised billing contact for the requested domain name;

### we are not liable for any loss or damage resulting from the non-renewal of the requested domain name if you fail to provide us with consent to renew the requested domain name registration or you delay in providing us with such consent;

### by applying for a requested domain name or providing us with your consent to renew the requested domain name registration, you promise that you are, and will remain, eligible to register the requested domain name during the registration or renewal period; and

### you are responsible for all claims against us arising out of the registration, use or renewal of the requested domain name, if the claim is based on conduct which would be a breach by you of these terms the warranty statement you made when applying for, or renewing, a requested domain name. You are not responsible to the extent that the claim arises out of our breach of these terms, or our negligent act or omission.

Service availability

## We will use due care and skill in providing the service. There are also other non-excludable rights under consumer protection laws (such as *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) which may apply to goods or services we supply to consumers, including that services be fit for their purpose. However, we do not warrant that the service will be supplied at all times without any outage, fault or delay.

## We may perform scheduled and unscheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. We will attempt to perform all scheduled maintenance at times which will affect the fewest customers.

## We may archive your data on a regular basis for the purposes of disaster recovery. In the event of equipment failure or data corruption, we will use reasonable endeavours to restore your data from the last known good archive. Subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, we do not warrant that backups will:

### occur on every scheduled occasion;

### be complete; or

### be uncorrupted.

## Subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, we will not be liable for incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data recovered from our backups where we have acted with reasonable care and skill.

This clause does not limit your rights under consumer protection legislation.

Use of the service

## You must advise us in a timely manner if you have reason to suspect that the service is being used contrary to these terms.

## We will determine, in our absolute discretion, the location from which your service is provided from time to time.

## You must not re-sell the service.

## We will charge you an additional fee, as set out above under “Charges” applicable to your service, if all the messages in your mailbox (including attachments) exceed your Mail Quota.

## If you ask us to provide any services that are not set out in this clause 3, for example to assist you to transition or migrate a mailbox, then if we decide to provide those services to you, we will charge you, and you must pay, an additional fee. We will tell you about this additional fee when you make your request (and let you know whether the fee is set out in the charges table set out above or an amount which we tell you).

For the purposes of this clause:

**Mail Quota** means the maximum size allocated to you for your mailbox equal to 20MB or as set out in the charges section above applicable to your service.

Terms regarding use of Microsoft software

## These terms apply to your use of Microsoft software provided by us or our supplier as part of the service and supersede the terms of any Microsoft End User License Agreement which may be presented in electronic form during your use of that software.

## The software products are licensed to us or our supplier from an affiliate of Microsoft Corporation. All title and intellectual property rights in and to the software products are owned by Microsoft or its suppliers. The software products are protected by copyright laws and international copyright treaties, as well as other intellectual property laws and treaties. Your possession, access, or use of the software products does not transfer any ownership of the software products or any intellectual property rights to you.

## You may use the Client software installed on your Devices only in accordance with our instructions and in connection with the service as follows:

### to install on one (1) Device only. You must obtain additional licences for each additional concurrent use;

### only to connect to the service; and

### for the duration of these terms.

## Use of the Client Software other than as specified above is a breach of these terms.

## Through your use of the services, you may gain access to the Redistribution Software. You may not use, modify, copy, and/or distribute any Redistribution Software unless you expressly comply with certain additional terms notified by us to you.

## Except for making one (1) copy of Client Software on your Device as expressly authorized by us ("Permitted Copy"), you may not make any copies of the Software Products or copy any printed materials accompanying the Software Products. You must erase or destroy the Permitted Copy upon the earliest of:

### termination or cancellation of these terms;

### notice from us; and

### transfer of your Device to another person or entity.

## You must not:

### remove, modify or obscure any copyright, trademark or other proprietary rights notices that appear on the Software Products or that appear during their use;

### reverse engineer, decompile, or disassemble the Software Products, except to the extent permitted by law notwithstanding this limitation; and

### rent, lease, lend, pledge, or directly or indirectly transfer or distribute the Software Products to any third party, and you may not permit any third party to have access to and/or use the functionality of the Software Products.

## The Software Products are of U.S. origin for purposes of U.S. export control laws. You must comply with all applicable international and national laws that apply to the Software Products, including the U.S. Export Administration Regulations, as well as end-user, end-use and destination restrictions issued by U.S. and other governments.

## Without prejudice to any other rights, we may terminate your rights to use the Software Products if you fail to materially comply with these terms.

## If these terms or your right to the use Software Products is terminated or cancelled, you must:

### stop using and accessing the Software Products; and

### destroy all copies of the Software Products and all of its component parts.

## Any product support for the Software Products is provided to you by us and is not provided by Microsoft or its affiliates or subsidiaries.

## To the extent permitted by applicable law and subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms:

### we do not make any representations or express warranties with respect to the Software Products;

### our liability to you is set out in the liability section of these terms; and

### if liability under some consumer protection laws cannot be excluded but can be limited,, then to the maximum extent permitted by law, such liability is limited at our option, in the case of goods to either (i) replacement of the goods or (ii) correction of defects in the goods, and in the case of services to either (i) resupply of the services or (ii) the cost of the resupply of the services.

## To the maximum extent permitted by law and subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, Microsoft and its affiliates and subsidiaries, disclaim all warranties, liability for damages (whether direct, indirect or consequential), and any remedies arising from, or relating to, your use of the Software Products.

## The Software Products may contain technology that is not fault tolerant and is not designed, manufactured, or intended for use in environments or applications in which the failure of the Software Products could lead to death, personal injury, or severe physical, property or environmental damage.

## In addition to any liability you may have to us, you will also be legally responsible directly to Microsoft for any breach of these terms.

For the purpose of this clause:

**Client Software** means software that allows a Device to access or utilize the services or functionality provided by the Server Software, and includes the Microsoft(r) Outlook(r) 2003 software.

**Device** means each of a computer, workstation, terminal, handheld PC, pager, telephone, personal digital assistant, "smart phone" or other electronic device.

**Redistribution Software** means certain "sample", "redistributable" and/or software development ("**SDK**") software code and tools.

**Schedule** - means the attached BigPond Premium Mail specific terms schedule.

**Server Software** means software that provides services or functionality on a computer acting as a server.

**Software Products** means the Microsoft software provided by us as part of the services and which may include associated media, printed materials, and "online" or electronic documentation and any incorporated images, photographs, animations, video, audio, music, text and "applets".

Your obligations

## You must:

### be the same person as the customer of the BigPond Internet service to which this service relates;

### pay all fees and charges associated with your use of the service;

### promptly tell us if you believe or suspect that the service has been compromised or is being used in a manner that breaches these terms; and

### regularly check your default email address allocated by us for messages about your service (or, if you have arranged for emails sent to your default email address to be forwarded to an alternate email address, you must check that alternate email address).

## The service is only provided to you for so long as you continue to take the BigPond Internet service to which the service relates; and

## We will use due care and skill in providing the service. There may also be other non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws (such as the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) that cannot be excluded which may apply to goods or services we supply to consumers, including that services be fit for their purpose. However, due to the nature of the service, we do not promise that it will be continuous, accessible at all times or fault-free.

Commencement and termination

## You may subscribe to additional services or cancel the service at any time. However, any cancellation will not become effective until the first day of your next monthly billing cycle for the service. If you have been migrated to BigPond's new environment, termination will take effect immediately after we receive and process your cancellation request.

## If your BigPond Internet service to which the service relates is suspended, disconnected or terminated, then the service may also be suspended, disconnected or terminated.

## If your service under these terms is terminated, any software licences granted to you under these terms in relation to your service will immediately terminate.

## **Problems and support**

## If you experience a problem with your service, you should tell our Customer Service Centre on the number set out on the BigPond website.

## We will use all reasonable efforts to rectify any problem notified to us as soon as possible.

Transferring your service

## You may not transfer your rights and obligations in respect of the service or under these terms without our prior consent (which we will not unreasonably withhold).

## We may transfer or novate any of our rights or obligations under these terms to a reputable, credit worthy third party who agrees to be bound by our obligations under these terms. If we do so, we will try to notify you beforehand (otherwise we will tell you within 30 days after the transfer).

Taxes

## The charges may not include all taxes. You must pay us on request any stamp and other duties, fees, taxes (including GST) and charges payable on:

### these terms; and

### any payment, receipt or other transaction arising out of these terms.

## GST may be imposed on a supply we make to you under these terms. Unless the consideration payable for the supply is expressed to include GST, you must pay on our demand an additional amount to cover the GST. We will issue a Tax Invoice to you for any supply on which GST is imposed.

In this clause, "GST" and "Tax Invoice" have the same meaning as in the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth).

# Domain names

Restrictions on domain names

## Your domain name must not be:

### on a reserved list; or

### in breach of our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm) set out in Part A - General Terms for BigPond services of the BigPond service section of Our Customer Terms; or

### that of the applicable Registrar.

See [www.bigpond.com.au](http://www.bigpond.com.au) for more information about domain names

Limitations of the service

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer or an end user of a Telstra wholesale customer.

Domain Name Registration

## If requested by you, we will, as your agent, apply for the domain name requested by you ("Requested Domain Name"). We will use reasonable efforts to process Domain Name application within 12 working days. Actual turnaround times may be affected by delays caused by the relevant Domain Name authority.

## We do not guarantee that you will be successful in your application for the Requested Domain Name.

## If the application for the Requested Domain Name is successful, we will become the Delegated Domain Administrator ("DDA") for the then Registered Domain Name.

## If you want to transfer the delegation of their domain names (“re-delegation”) to Telstra BigPond, you can request re-delegation by visiting <http://telstra.com/domainnames/mydomains>.

Domain Name Management

## Where we become the delegated domain name administrator for the Requested Domain Name pursuant to clause 4.5, we will automatically direct to a Telstra BigPond Internet Server all electronic mail messages received by us and addressed to your Registered User using the Requested Domain Name.

## Telstra BigPond does not currently offer domain mapping to the free web personal site.

Charges

## If we apply to register the Requested Domain Name provide Domain Name Management, you must pay us the applicable Domain Name Registration Fee and/or Domain Name Management Fee as set below. The Domain Name Registration Fee and Domain Name Hosting Fee are inclusive of any government taxes or charges.

| **Domain type** | **Registration term** | **Registration fee** | **Monthly management fee** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| .com.au .net.au | 2 years | **$85.00** | **$12.50** |
| .edu.au .gov.au .org.au | n/a | **n/a** | **n/a** |
| .com .net  .org  .biz  .info | 2 years | **$85.00** | **$12.50** |
| .name | 1 year | **$65.00** | **$12.50** |

The registration fee is payable for new registrations; domain transfers or registration renewals.

Renewal of Domain Name Registration and Management Fees

## If:

### we are the DDA of the your Registered Domain Name at the scheduled time of expiry of the registration; and

### you are, at that time, the owner of the Registered Domain Name;

## we will send a reminder email for you to renew online (http://telstra.com/domainnames/mydomains) before the expiry date. If you do not respond by the expiry date, a cancellation email will be sent to you to check whether you want to renew or not. Within 5 working days after the expiry date, if you do not respond that you want to renew, we will remove your domain name from the Telstra Domain Name System. Once we have successfully renewed the domain name if requested by you, you must pay us the Domain Name Renewal Fee.

## We will not renew the Registered Domain Name under clause 4.10 if you tell us prior to the scheduled time of expiry that you do not want us to renew your Domain Name.

Warranties

## You warrant that in selecting its chosen domain name you will not infringe any third party intellectual property rights.

## You warrant that you will use the domain name for lawful purposes.

Termination

## We may terminate your service if you are no longer a customer of Telstra BigPond, or if you fail to pay the applicable Domain Name Registration Fee and/or Domain Name Hosting Fee, but will tell you before doing so.

## On termination or expiry of your service for any reason, we may delete your Registered Domain Name from any storage media.

## You must not alter, cancel or withdraw any requests for domain name applications until registration has occurred or the application has been rejected.

## Some Registered Domain Names may:

### operate a mail forwarding facility; or

### publish customer and domain name information on a third party database. We do not operate, make no representations about, and are not responsible for mail forwarding facility or publication of information on a third party database.

## Clauses 2.3 to 2.10 do not apply to this clause 4.

# Family Website hosting and Small Business hosting

Availability

## We have withdrawn this service from sale to new customers. Existing customers will not be able to make changes to their existing pricing plan.

General

## We will provide you with the service using shared infrastructure. The features of your service, and the levels of storage space and traffic that are permitted, depend upon your selected plan and are specified in the charges section below.

## We will provide you with at least one logon name and password ("VS" number) to allow you to access the Mission Control panel (which may be used by you to configure various features of your service).

## We will archive your data onto backup mechanisms on a regular basis for the purposes of disaster recovery. In the event of equipment failure or data corruption, we will use reasonable endeavours to restore your data from the last known good archive. Notwithstanding our backup regimes, you must maintain a recent copy of your data at your premises at all times. You will ensure that all of your data is accessible by us at the time that a backup is to be carried out (including ensuring that files are not locked or in use during this time). Any of your data that is not accessible by us at the time that a backup is carried out will not be backed up. Due to technological limitations, we cannot promise that, and despite our reasonable care, backups will: (a) occur on every scheduled occasion, (b) be complete; or (c) be uncorrupted. We will not be liable for incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data recovered from our backups where we have acted with reasonable care.

## You are responsible for developing, installing and maintaining your data. You must have appropriate and compatible equipment, software and Internet access to upload your data to our systems.

## You are solely responsible for dealing with persons who access your data, and must not refer complaints or inquiries in relation to your data to us.

## You must adopt appropriate measures to ensure the security of your logon name, password and data.

## You must advise us in a timely manner if you have reason to suspect that the service is being used contrary to these terms.

## We encourage you to use appropriate warnings and labelling systems for any of your data that is likely to be considered unsuitable for children under Australian law and associated classification guidelines.[[1]](#footnote-2)

## The service is provided from data centres in Australia. We will determine, in our absolute discretion, the location from which your service is provided from time to time.

## You grant to us all rights, consents, permissions and licences necessary to enable us and our subcontractors and suppliers to legally view, copy and store your data for the sole purpose of performing our obligations under these terms.

## No title in the hardware, infrastructure or facilities used by us to deliver the service passes to you at any time.

## If we provide you with software and terms accompany it, then we provide that software to you on these terms.

## If we provide you with software and no terms accompany it, then:

### we grant you a non-exclusive, non-transferable licence to use the software for the sole purpose of using the service on these terms;

### you must not use, or permit any person to use, the software in any way that is not permitted by these terms; and

### without limiting clause 5.14(b), you must not:

#### use the software on behalf of, or for the benefit of, any other person; or

#### disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software (unless you have a statutory right to disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software, in which case you must only do so to the extent permitted by your statutory right).

Family website hosting plans

## The Family website hosting plans include the following features:

### an allocated amount of disk space;

### allowance for friends and family to download a certain amount from your website each month; and

### our complimentary Do It Yourself WebSite Builder, to help you create a professional-looking online family album.

## Only BigPond members are eligible for Family WebSite plans. These plans do not include telephone technical support. Mission Control provides each user with online technical support via the Job Logging System.

## Further details for the family website hosting plans are set out in the charges section below.

Small business website hosting plan

## The Small business website hosting plan includes the following features:

### 20MB of disk space;

### pre-written Common Gateway Interface (CGI) scripts;

### allowance for customers to download up to 300MB from your website each month; and

### our complimentary Do It Yourself Business WebSite Builder, to help you create a professional-looking site.

Limitations of the service

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer or an end user of a Telstra wholesale customer.

Service and Maintenance

## If you experience a problem with the service, you should report it to us by using the Mission Control panel.

## We may perform scheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. We will attempt to perform all scheduled maintenance at times which will affect the fewest customers. If the scheduled maintenance requires the service to be unavailable for a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will post details of the times during which the scheduled maintenance is due to occur on the Web Host System News at least 48 hours prior to the maintenance. It is very important that you check the Web Host System News regularly.

## We may perform unscheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. If the unscheduled maintenance requires the service to be unavailable for a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will try to post details of the unscheduled maintenance on the Web Host System News beforehand (otherwise we post the details after the maintenance has been completed).

## We may migrate your web site to a new operating system platform if any of our suppliers cease to provide support for the legacy operating system, if the server used to provide the service fails, or if we determine that the server has (or may) become unreliable. We will tell you beforehand if we intend to migrate your web site to a new operating system platform. If the migration has more than a minor detrimental impact on you, you may cancel your service without having to pay any early termination charges for that service.

Charges

## You must pay the set-up fees and monthly fees set out below in advance. You must pay the additional fees set out below in arrears. The monthly subscription fee may not be reduced if your service is cancelled part way through your billing cycle. If you have been migrated to BigPond’s new environment, the monthly fee will be pro-rated so that you will only pay the monthly fee for the part of the month for which you subscribed to the service.

## If we issue you with an invoice for any fees payable under these terms, you must pay the invoice within 14 days after the invoice date. If you elect to receive online invoices from us: (a) we may provide you with the online invoices by making them available at the Mission Control panel; and (b) you must regularly check the Mission Control panel for your invoices.

## You must pay all fees relating to the use of your logon name and password (whether or not that use was authorised by you).

## You must also pay:

### all telecommunications costs and charges arising from or in connection with the service; and

### all government taxes, duties and levies (if any) imposed on either you or us in respect of the service or any other service or goods supplied (excluding taxes payable on our overall income).

## Without limiting clause 5.27(b), if GST is imposed on any supply we make to you under these terms, and the fees payable by you for the supply are not inclusive of GST, you authorise us to charge you an amount of GST in addition to the fees payable by you, calculated by multiplying those fees by the prevailing GST rate. You must pay the amount of GST at the same time and in the same manner as the fees are payable.

## If you provide us with your credit card details, you authorise us to charge all fees and charges to your credit card, and to disclose your credit card details to, and obtain information from, any financial institution or credit card issuer to verify the credit card details that you provide to us. You also authorise us to take steps to verify that there is sufficient credit on your credit card account to meet likely fees.

## You consent to us obtaining a credit reporting agency report containing personal information about you (as well as information concerning commercial creditworthiness and activities) for the purpose of assessment by us of an application for credit (whether commercial or personal) or for the purpose of the collection of payments which are overdue.

Charges for family website hosting

## We charge you the following for family website hosting services.

## The monthly subscription fee is payable in full and may not be reduced if your service is cancelled part way through your billing cycle.

## You can purchase additional web space if required for an additional fee.

## The monthly data limit is the maximum amount of data that can be downloaded from your site each month (by other users). A per-MB fee will be charged if this allowance is exceeded. Unused Monthly Usage is forfeited at the end of each month.

## Additional Domain Name charges apply.

| **Plan** | **Disk Space** | **Monthly data limit** | **Monthly fee** | **Additional download charge** | **Additional disk space** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Family 5 | 5MB | 100MB | **$2.95** | **13.2¢/MB** | **$2.00/MB** |
| Family 10 | 10MB | 200MB | **$9.95** | **13.2¢/MB** | **$2.00/MB** |
| Family 15 | 15MB | 250MB | **$14.95** | **13.2¢/MB** | **$2.00/MB** |
| Family 20 | 20MB | 300MB | **$19.95** | **13.2¢/MB** | **$2.00/MB** |

The type of website address for all plans is www.[yourwebsite].bigpondhosting.com

Charges for small business website hosting

## We charge you the following for small business website hosting services.

## Your web address can be (subject to availability): www.[YourDomainName].com.au OR www.[yourwebsite.bigpondhosting].com

## Additional Domain Name charges apply.

## Only BigPond Members are eligible for WebSite plans.

## You can purchase additional web space if required for an additional fee.

## The monthly data limit is the maximum amount of data that can be downloaded from your site each month. A per-MB fee will be charged if this allowance is exceeded. Unused Monthly Usage will be forfeited at the end of each month.

## This plan does not include telephone technical support. Mission Control provides each user with online technical support via the Job Logging system

| **Plan** | **Disk Space** | **Monthly data limit** | **Monthly fee** | **Additional download charge** | **Additional disk space** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Small Business Website | 20MB | 300MB | **$19.95** | **13.2¢/MB** | **$2.00/MB** |

Warranties

## While we use due care and skill in providing the service to you, there may also be other non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws (such as *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) that cannot be excluded which may apply to goods or services we supply to consumers, including that services be fit for their purpose. However, due to the nature of the service, we do not promise that:

### the service will be uninterrupted or error free;

### the service will meet your requirements; or

### the service will be free from external intruders (hackers), virus or worm attack, denial of service attack, or other persons having unauthorised access to the services or our systems.

## You warrant that:

### you have the power to enter into and observe your obligations under these terms;

### you will conduct such tests and computer virus scanning as may be necessary to ensure that data uploaded by you onto, or downloaded by you from, our systems does not contain any computer virus and will not in any way, corrupt the data or systems of any person;

### you will keep secure any passwords used with the service; and

### you have, and will maintain, the necessary authority to grant the rights, consents, permissions and licences in clause 8.11.

Term, Suspension and Termination

## If the service is terminated for any reason.

### you must immediately pay all fees and charges owing up to the date of termination;

### we may delete all of your data from our systems; and

### you must immediately delete from your systems all copies of all software.

## If your BigPond Internet service to which these services relate is suspended, disconnected or terminated, then these services may also be suspended, disconnected or terminated.

## You remain liable to pay all fees and charges set out in these terms during any period of suspension.

## We may remove, amend or alter any data:

### upon being made aware of any claim or allegation, or any court order, judgment, determination or other finding of a court or other competent body, that the data is illegal, defamatory, offensive or in breach of a third party's rights (including intellectual property rights and moral rights); or

### if we reasonably consider that you have failed to comply with any provision of these terms.

We may not be able to tell you of this beforehand, but will give you notice within 14 days after the removed/amended or altered data.

## We are not required to provide you with a copy of your data if:

### we suspend or disconnect your service or deny access to the service;

### remove, amend or alter your data; or

### these terms are terminated (for any reason).

## If we provide you with a copy of your data, then we are entitled to charge you an additional fee calculated at the hourly rate set out in the Plan Table for the time taken for us to recover and provide you with that data.

Additional terms

## You must comply with:

### our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm); and

### our operational procedures for the service which are set out in the Mission Control User Guide at <https://mc-au.server-secure.com>

## If there is any inconsistency between a provision in a document listed in this clause 5 and a provision in another document listed in this clause 5, then the provision in the document listed first below prevails:

### these terms;

### our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm) and

### our operational procedures for the service which are set out in the Mission Control User Guide at <https://mc-au.server-secure.com>.

# Premium Website Hosting and add ons

General

## We will provide you with the service using shared infrastructure. The features of your service, and the levels of storage space and traffic that are permitted, depend upon your selected plan and what add-ons you select and are specified below.

## We will provide you with at least one logon name and password ("VS" number) to allow you to access the Mission Control panel (which may be used by you to configure various features of your service).

## We will archive your data onto backup mechanisms on a regular basis for the purposes of disaster recovery. In the event of equipment failure or data corruption, we will use reasonable endeavours to restore your data from the last known good archive. Notwithstanding our backup regimes, you must maintain a recent copy of your data at your premises at all times. You will ensure that all of your data is accessible by us at the time that a backup is to be carried out (including ensuring that files are not locked or in use during this time). Any of your data that is not accessible by us at the time that a backup is carried out will not be backed up. We do not warrant that backups will:

### occur on every scheduled occasion;

### be complete; or

### be uncorrupted.

### We will not be liable for incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data recovered from our backups where we have acted with reasonable care, except to the extent the incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data is caused or contributed to by our (or our contractors’) negligence or breach of Our Customer Terms.

## You are responsible for developing, installing and maintaining your data. You must have appropriate and compatible equipment, software and Internet access to upload your data to our systems.

## You are solely responsible for dealsing with persons who access your data, and must not refer complaints or inquiries in relation to your data to us.

## You must adopt appropriate measures to ensure the security of your logon name, password and data.

## You must advise us in a timely manner if you have reason to suspect that the service is being used contrary to these terms.

## We encourage you to use appropriate warnings and labelling systems for any of your data that is likely to be considered unsuitable for children under Australian law and associated classification guidelines

## The service is provided from data centres in Australia. We will determine, in our absolute discretion, the location from which your service is provided from time to time.

## You grant to us all rights, consents, permissions and licences necessary to enable us and our subcontractors and suppliers to legally view, copy and store your data for the sole purpose of performing our obligations under these terms or any law.

## No title in the hardware, infrastructure or facilities used by us to deliver the service passes to you at any time.

## We grant you a non-exclusive, non-transferable licence to use the software for the sole purpose of using the service on these terms.

## You must not use, or permit any person to use, the software in any way that is not permitted by these terms.

## Without limiting clause 6.13, you must not:

### use the software on behalf of, or for the benefit of, any other person; or

### disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software (unless you have a statutory right to disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software, in which case you must only do so to the extent permitted by your statutory right).

Limitations of the service

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer.

Premium website hosting plans

## The Premium Hosting plans include the following:

### an allocated amount of disk space;

### up to 9,999 mailboxes for your staff and incoming mail streams (enquiries, info, jobs, etc);

### pre-written Common Gateway Interface (CGI) scripts;

### allowance for customers and prospects to download an allocated amount of images and information each month; and

### website builder.

## Details of Premium Hosting Plans are set out in the charges section below.

Charges for premium hosting

## You must pay the set-up fees and monthly fees set out below in advance. You must pay the additional fees set out below in arrears.

## You must pay fees for all add ons you select in accordance with the applicable add on terms.

## If we issue you with an invoice for any fees payable, you must pay the invoice within 14 days. If you elect to receive online invoices from us:

### we may provide you with the online invoices by making them available at the Mission Control panel; and

### you must regularly check the Mission Control panel for your invoices.

## You must pay all fees relating to the use of your logon name and password (whether or not that use was authorised by you).

## You must also pay:

### all telecommunications costs and charges arising from or in connection with the service; and

### all government taxes, duties and levies (if any) imposed on either you or us in respect of the service or any other service or goods supplied (excluding taxes payable on our overall income).

## Without limiting clause, if GST is imposed on any supply we make to you under these terms, and the fees payable by you for the supply are not inclusive of GST, you authorise us to charge you an amount of GST in addition to the fees payable by you, calculated by multiplying those fees by the prevailing GST rate. You must pay the amount of GST at the same time and in the same manner as the fees are payable.

## If you provide us with your credit card details, you authorise us to charge all fees and charges to your credit card, and to disclose your credit card details to, and obtain information from, any financial institution or credit card issuer to verify the credit card details that you provide to us. You also authorise us to take steps to verify that there is sufficient credit on your credit card account to meet likely fees.

## You consent to us obtaining a credit reporting agency report containing personal information about you (as well as information concerning commercial creditworthiness and activities) for the purpose of assessment by us of an application for credit (whether commercial or personal) or for the purpose of the collection of payments which are overdue.

## We charge you the following for premium hosting services:

| **Plan** | **Disk Space** | **Monthly data limit** | **Set-up fee** | **Monthly fee** | **Additional download charge** | **Additional disk space** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Premium Hosting 200 | 200MB | 10000MB | **$64.00** | **$39.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 500 | 500MB | 20000MB | **$97.00** | **$65.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 800 | 800MB | 30000MB | **$105.00** | **$89.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 3000 | 3000MB | 40000MB | **$105.00** | **$329.95** | The lesser of: 8¢/MB multiplied by the amount of excess download transferred from your website; and10¢/MB multiplied by the total amount of data transferred to your website. | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |

## We charge you the following for premium hosting services provided under old plans

| **Plan** | **Disk Space** | **Monthly data limit** | **Set-up fee** | **Monthly fee** | **Additional download charge** | **Additional disk space** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Premium Hosting 100 | 100MB | 1000MB | **$64.00** | **$39.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 250 | 250MB | 2000MB | **$97.00** | **$65.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 400 | 400MB | 3000MB | **$105.00** | **$89.95** | 8¢/MB | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |
| Premium Hosting 1500 | 1500MB | 4000MB | **$105.00** | **$329.95** | The lesser of: 8¢/MB multiplied by the amount of excess download transferred from your website; and10¢/MB multiplied by the total amount of data transferred to your website. | **$16.50/50MB**  44¢/MB |

## Each plan includes up to 9999 mailboxes.

## The monthly data limit is the maximum amount of data that can be downloaded from your site each month. A per-MB fee will be charged if this allowance is exceeded. Unused Monthly Usage will be forfeited at the end of each month.

## Domain name charges are payable if you request us to register a domain on your behalf. Domain Name management services are $49/year per top level domain name and $135/year per 2 year period per .au domain name.

## You do not have to be a BigPond Member to be eligible for Premium Hosting plans.

## You can purchase additional web space if required for an additional fee. You must pay an additional disk space fee if your actual disk space exceeds the Maximum Disk Space for your plan unless you have purchased a 50MB additional disk space add on (see add on terms) and you do not exceed the additional disk space you purchase.

## The monthly data limit is the maximum amount of data that can be downloaded from your site each month. A per-MB fee will be charged if this allowance is exceeded. Unused Monthly Usage will be forfeited at the end of each month.

## If your selected plan is Premium Hosting 100, Premium Hosting 200, Premium Hosting 250, Premium Hosting 400, Premium Hosting 500 or Premium Hosting 800 and your actual data download in any month exceeds the Maximum Monthly data download for your plan, you must pay an additional fee calculated by multiplying the amount of excess data transferred from your website by the rate set out above.

## If your selected plan is the Premium Hosting 1500 or Premium Hosting 3000 plan and your actual data download in any month exceeds the Maximum Monthly data download for your plan, you must pay an additional fees calculated using the formula set out in the table above.

Other charges

## The changes for Data Recovery from backup tape are set out in the table below.

## A monthly account keeping fee is payable if you elect to receive a monthly invoice rather than use the auto debit billing option. The monthly account keeping fee is $3.50 per customer account (identified by a unique 'vs' number) is set out in the table below.

## Standard Website Builder is included in monthly hosting fee. Advanced Website builder is available for the fee set out in the table below.

| **Service** | **Price** |
| --- | --- |
| Data Recovery from backup tape | **$135/hour** |
| Monthly account keeping fee | **$3.50/account** |
| Upgrade to Advanced Website Builder | **$5/month** |

Add ons

## You may apply to receive one or more add ons if you are Premium Hosting plan customer. If you change plans and are no longer eligible to receive an add on under your new plan, we may cease providing that add on to you.

Website builder add on

## Website builder enable you to create, edit and manage your own website. Standard Website Builder is available as an Add-On to the Premium Hosting 200, 500, 800 and 3000 plans. Advanced Website Builder is available as an Add-On to the Premium Hosting 500, 800 and 3000 plans.

## Content created using Advanced Website Builder cannot be migrated back to Standard Website Builder if you choose to downgrade (and will need to rebuild your website).

## If you cancel your Premium Hosting service, all content created using Website Builder will be permanently erased.

## If you use the eShop component of Advanced Website Builder, you may need to enter into separate agreements with third party service providers (eg e-commerce payment providers). We are not responsible for the conduct of any third party provider you contract with.

## We charge you the following for website builder add on services:

| **Premium Hosting and Website Builder Plan Name** | **Usage Allowance** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Standard | 200MB | **$39.95** |
| 500MB | **$65.95** |
| 800MB | **$89.95** |
| 3000MB | **$329.95** |
| Advanced | 500MB | **$70.95** |
| 800MB | **$94.95** |
| 3000MB | **$334.95** |

Cost includes the Premium Hosting plan and the Website Builder Add-On.

Business mail add-ons

## Business mail add ons enable you to add mailboxes to extend your email system up to a maximum of 500 mailboxes.

## The Business Mail add on products can only be used in conjunction with BigPond Premium Hosting services.

## Your charges depend on whether you take up the service on a monthly or yearly basis.

## We charge you the following for monthly business mail add on services:

| **Plan** | **Additional mailboxes** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Business Mail 10 | 10 | **$22.00** |
| Business Mail 50 | 50 | **$49.00** |
| Business Mail 100 | 100 | **$99.00** |
| Business Mail 200 | 200 | **$198.00** |
| Business Mail 500 | 500 | **$495.00** |

## We charge you the following for yearly business mail add on services:

| **Plan** | **Additional mailboxes** | **Yearly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Business Mail 10 | 10 | **$220.00** |
| Business Mail 50 | 50 | **$495.00** |
| Business Mail 100 | 100 | **$990.00** |
| Business Mail 200 | 200 | **$1980.00** |
| Business Mail 500 | 500 | **$4950.00** |

Microsoft windows streaming media - on demand streaming add-on

## The on demand streaming add on allows users to click on a link to listen and/or watch an audio or video file that you have uploaded.

## This add-on is only available to customers who have the necessary software to produce media files in the format needed by the Premium Hosting Windows Media Streaming server. We do not supply any of this software.

## Before you can upload a piece of audio or video to the servers, it must be encoded using On Demand Windows Media Streaming Audio and Video which you must obtain.

## We charge you the following for Microsoft windows streaming media add on services:

| **Plan** | **Outbound data allowance** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Single Stream | 500MB | **$16.00** |
| Five Streams | 3000MB | **$55.00** |
| Ten Streams | 6000MB | **$88.00** |

## You nominate the number of streams. Once the complimentary outbound data has been expended, additional data is charged at 13.2¢/MB.

Additional mailing lists add on

## Additional mailing lists allow you to email up to 10000 subscribers from a single email address.

## All premium hosting plan customers received one mailing list that allows you to send up to 1000 subscribers at no additional cost. You may pay extra to expand the number of subscribers up to 10000.

## When you purchase Additional Mailing Lists or Additional Subscribers, you are not purchasing lists of names or email addresses - you are purchasing the ability to send email to all of the subscribers in your mailing list at once.

## No email names or addresses are provided.

## We charge you the following for additional mailing list add on services:

| **Plan** | **Number of mailing list subscribers** | **Price** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Monthly plan | 1000/month | **$11.00** |
| Yearly plan | 1000/year | **$110.00** |

Additional security tokens

## Each Premium hosting plan has an allocated number of tokens. Additional tokens may be purchased up to a maximum of 26 per plan.

## We charge you the following for additional security token add on services:

| **Add on** | **Price** |
| --- | --- |
| Additional security token | **$5.00/token** |

Additional data sources add-on

## Data source names allow you to connect your website to a SQL Service 2000 or 2008 database.

## The Additional data sources add on is not available for Premium hosting 100 or 2000 plan customers.

## Data source names can be created upon request, however we strongly recommend you utilise Object Linking and Embedding Database connection methods.

## We charge you the following for additional data sources add on services:

| **Add on** | **Price** |
| --- | --- |
| Additional data sources add-on | **$66.00/DSN** |

Macromedia coldfusion mx add-on

## The ColdFusion add-on is only available to BigPond Premium Hosting 800 and BigPond Premium Hosting 3000 plan customers with ColdFusion Studio.

## To request that this Macromedia ColdFusion MX Add-On be added to your service, you will need to access the 'Add Product' feature inside Mission Control.

## ColdFusion Studio is not provided by us. You must own a compatible version of ColdFusion Studio.

## The charges depend on whether you subscribe on a monthly or annual basis.

## We charge you the following for macromedia coldfusion mx add on services:

| **Plan** | **Price** |
| --- | --- |
| Premium 800 (Monthly) | **$15.00/month** |
| Premium 3000 (Monthly) | **$50.00/month** |
| Premium Hosting 800 (Yearly) | **$165.00/year** |
| Premium Hosting 3000 (Yearly) | **$550.00/year** |

SQL database add-on

## **Provisioning**

### This add on is only available to premium hosting 800 and 3000 customers.

### Databases will be stored on a SQL 2000 or a SQL 2008 Server.

### BigPond Premium Hosting 3000 plan customers can host on Premier SQL servers or Standard SQL servers (SQL 2000 or 2008). BigPond Premium Hosting 800 plan customers can host on Standard SQL servers (SQL 2000 or 2008). Standard 2000 or 2008 Server service customers will receive a single database up to 50MB and 35 simultaneous user connections. Premium SQL 2000 or 2008 customers will receive a single database up to 150MB and 35 simultaneous user connections.

## **Product features**

### Customers whose databases exceed the number of user connections for their level will have their excess connections automatically terminated. We take no responsibility for problems caused by the termination of excessive user connections.

### SQL Replication is not supported.

### We will only supply a hosting environment, not a testing environment. Customers hosting SQL databases should run the database in a similar environment in their premises and test off line.

### Full-text search support is provided for character-based data on the SQL 2000 and 2008 Servers. The Full-Text Search facilities can be used to create special indexes of all pertinent words in selected columns of selected tables. Administration of full-text indexes can be managed either through SQL Server Enterprise Manager or through a new set of stored procedures. Additional new stored procedures can be used to obtain information about full-text indexes. The space taken up by the Full-Text Search indexes is included in the space quota for your site.

## **Pre-requisites for Premier SQL Hosting**

#### Premium Hosting 1000 customers wishing to host their database on a SQL 2000 or 2008 server are required to meet the Pre Requisites for Premier SQL Hosting as outlined below:

### Customers will design their Web-SQL applications to use the SAME user connection. Opening individual user session connections to the database is undesirable and not recommended.

### At least one member of the development team responsible for development of the SQL database possesses at least two years experience in SQL Server development and/or has a Microsoft certification (MCSD or MCDBA).

### Customer's SQL Server development team follows a formal testing process that tests all application components prior to deploying to the SQL Premier Site server.

### The SQL Server development team will apply the following SQL Server development best practices guidelines which may be viewed at <http://admin-au.server-secure.com/bestpractices/sql/>:

#### Normalise the database design to 3rd Normal Form and use controlled redundancy as a last resort;

#### Do not use or design an application that allows users to fill in edit boxes that generate a long-running query. For example, do not use or design an application that prompts the user for inputs but rather allows certain fields to be left blank or a wildcard to be entered. This may cause the application to sub a query with an excessive running time, thereby causing a blocking problem;

#### Do not use or design an application that allows user input within a transaction;

#### Allow for query cancellation;

#### Use a query or lock time out to prevent a runaway query and avoid distributed deadlocks;

#### Immediately fetch all result rows to completion;

#### Keep transactions as short as possible and avoid nesting transactions;

#### Explicitly control connection management;

#### Use Stored procedures where possible. When calling a stored procedure avoid returning single row result sets, instead use stored procedure output parameters. Insert error handling after each insert, delete and update SQL statement to ensure stored procedure robustness;

#### If returning large result sets to the client, develop a method of returning only the number of rows that can fit in the screen at the one time. See article on "Just-In-Time Record Set Creation";

#### When returning result sets, ensure the SQL statement is as selective as possible to minimise the number of rows retrieved, retrieve only the columns required and minimise network round trips;

#### Construct SQL Query statements using efficient techniques; and

#### Use selective WHERE clause with a supporting index, avoid negative equality clauses and minimise OR logic, use IF EXISTS instead of Select Count(\*), use EXISTS instead of IN, avoid large sorts by minimising use of DISTINCT, ORDER BY, GROUP BY and by matching search arguments and ORDER BY clause with a supporting index, minimise the number tables in a join (rule of thumb is <= 4 tables).

#### Test SQL statements prior to implementation. Check for an efficient execution plan, resource usage (CPU, IO, Memory, Worktable space).

#### Avoid using large Server Side cursors

## We charge you the following for SQL database add on services:

| **Plan** | **Set up fee** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| BigPond Premium Hosting 800 | **$121.00** | **$15.00** |
| BigPond Premium Hosting 3000 | **$121.00** | **$30.00** |

SQL Lite add-on

## The SQL Lite Add-On is only for use with the Premium 500 product. Premium 500 customers can only have their database hosted on the SQL Lite Add-On server.

## If database and transaction log storage greater than 25MB is required, you will need to upgrade your Premium Hosting plan to Premium 800 with a Standard SQL Add-On or Premium 3000 with a Standard/Premier [SQL Add-On](http://www.bigpond.com/internet-plans/additional/hosting/premium/adons/sql/).

## Additional SQL disk space is not available with this product. If a larger database is required, you will need to upgrade your Premium Hosting plan and SQL Add-On product.

## Customers whose databases exceed the number of user connections permitted for their plan will find that their excess connections will be automatically terminated. We take no responsibility for problems caused by the termination of excessive user connections.

## We provide a hosting environment - not a testing environment. Customers hosting SQL databases should be running the database in a similar environment in their premises and testing offline.

## We charge you the following for Microsoft windows streaming media add on services:

| **Add on** | **Set up fee** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| SQL Lite add-on | **$65.00** | **$11.00** |

Domain specific SSL keys add-on

## We can apply for a Domain Specific SSL key from third parties on your behalf. The selected third party suppliers' terms apply. Your agreement will be with your selected third party supplier.

## This add on is only available for Premium 400, 800, 1500 and 3000 customers.

## You will need to complete and sign the applicable application forms and third party terms.

## Costs vary depending on the type of key that is chosen. We charge you the following for domain specific SSL keys add on services:

| **Key type** | **Yearly fee** |
| --- | --- |
| Comodo 128 bit SSL Key | **$250.00** |
| Thawte 40 bit SSL key | **$495.00** |
| Thawte 128 bit SSL key | **$935.00** |
| Verisign 40 bit SSL key | **$825.00** |
| Verisign 128 bit SSL key | **$1,980.00** |

Domain Name Management service

## Domain name management services are only available to Premium Hosting plan customers.

## If you request us to register a .com, .net, .org, .biz, or .info domain name ("TLDs" or "Top Level Domains") on your behalf, you must read and accept the General Registrar Policy applicable to .com, .net, .org, .biz and .info domain names issued by the registrar Melbourne IT located at <http://www.melbourneit.com.au/policies/index>, as amended from time to time.

## If you request us to register a .com, .net or .org domain name on your behalf, you must comply with any Policy applicable to .com, .net and .org domain names issued by the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers ("ICANN") from time to time.

## In the event of a dispute in registering a TLD, or a dispute about a TLD after registration, you will:

### submit to and be bound by Uniform Domain Name Dispute Resolution Policy located at , as amended from time to time; and

### be subject to arbitration, suspension or cancellation by any ICANN procedure, or by any registry administrator procedure approved by ICANN policy, relating to:

#### the correction of mistakes by us or the registry administrator in registering the domain name; or

#### the resolution of disputes concerning the domain name.

## If you request us to register a .com.au, .id.au, .net.au or .org.au domain name (.au Domains) on your behalf, you must read and accept:

### the policies applicable to terms for .au Domain Name Licences issued by the registrar Melbourne IT located at <http://www.melbourneit.com.au/policies/index>, as amended from time to time; and

### the .au 2LD Domain Name Eligibility and Allocation Policy Rules issued by .au Domain Administration Limited (auDA) located at <http://www.auda.org.au/docs/auda-2002-07.txt>, as amended from time to time.

## In the event of a dispute in registering a .au Domain, or a dispute about a .au Domain after registration, you will submit to and be bound by the .au Dispute Resolution Policy (auDRP) located at <http://www.auda.org.au/docs/auda-2002-22.txt>, as amended from time to time.

## By maintaining the registration of a domain name after changes to the applicable policies become effective, you accept those changes.

## In the event of a dispute regarding a domain name, you will submit to the jurisdiction of the courts as provided in the applicable policies.

## You must pay any registration or delegation charges to us in advance. A domain name cannot be registered unless you pay for it in advance.

## We make no representations and give no warranties regarding the availability of your chosen domain name.

## You authorise and direct us to nominate Telstra Corporation Limited ABN 33 051 775 556 as the authorised billing contact for your domain name.

## We are not liable for any loss or damage resulting from the non-renewal of your domain name if you fail to provide us with consent to renew the domain name registration or you delay in providing us with such consent. By providing us with your consent to renew the domain name registration, you warrant that you are, and will remain, eligible to register the domain name during the renewal period.

## You indemnify us from all loss or damage that we suffer or incur and that arises naturally (that is, according to the usual course of things) from any claim by a third party against us arising out of the registration, use or renewal of your domain name, except to the extent that the claim is caused or contributed to by us. We will also take reasonable steps to mitigate our loss or damage suffered or incurred in connection with any such claim.

Service and Maintenance

## If your selected plan is a Premium Hosting plan and you experience a problem with the service, you should report it to our Customer Service Centre by telephoning **1800 002 609**. If your selected plan is a Basic Hosting Plan and you experience a problem with the service, you should report it to us by using the Mission Control panel.

## If you experience a problem with any component of an add on supplied to you under a contract between you and a third party, you should contact the third party for support directly.

## We may perform scheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. We will attempt to perform all scheduled maintenance at times which will affect the fewest customers. If the scheduled maintenance requires the service to be unavailable a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will post details of the times during which the scheduled maintenance is due to occur on the Web Host System News at least 48 hours prior to the maintenance.

## We may perform unscheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. If the unscheduled maintenance requires the service to be unavailable for a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will post details of the unscheduled maintenance on the Web Host System News after the maintenance has been completed.

## We may migrate your web site to a new operating system platform if any of our suppliers cease to provide support for the legacy operating system, if the server used to provide the service fails, or if we determine that the server has (or may) become unreliable. We will try to tell you if we intend to migrate your web site to a new operating system platform. the migration has more than a minor detrimental impact on you, you may cancel your service without having to pay any early termination charges for that service.

Warranties and Indemnity

## Subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, we do not warrant that:

### the service will be uninterrupted or error free;

### the service will meet your requirements; or

### the service will be free from external intruders (hackers), virus or worm attack, denial of service attack, or other persons having unauthorised access to the services or our systems.

## You warrant that:

### you have the power to enter into and observe your obligations under these terms;

### you have not relied on any representation made by us or upon any descriptions or illustrations or specifications contained in any document including any catalogues or publicity supplied by us;

### you will conduct such tests and computer virus scanning as may be necessary to ensure that data uploaded by you onto, or downloaded by you from, our systems does not contain any computer virus and will not in any way, corrupt the data or systems of any person;

### you will keep secure any passwords used with the service; and

### you have, and will maintain, the necessary authority to grant the rights, consents, permissions and licences in clause 9.10.

## **Y**ou must indemnify us, our employees, contractors and agents against all damages, costs, charges, liabilities and expenses that we incur and that arise naturally (that is, according to the usual course of things) out of or in connection with:

### the use or attempted use of the service by a person (including you) using your logon name and password with, or without, your authority;

### any fault in the service due to your negligence or wilful misuse, or any unauthorised use of the service by you or your personnel; and

### except to the extent the circumstances in (a) or (b) above are caused or contributed to by us. We will take reasonable steps to mitigate damages, costs, charges, liabilities and expenses we suffer or incur in connection with (a) or (b) above.

Term, Suspension and Termination

## If your service is terminated for any reason:

### you must immediately pay all fees and charges owing up to the date of termination (without any deduction or set-off of any kind);

### we may delete all of your data from our systems; and

### you must immediately delete from your systems all copies of all software.

## We may from time to time without notice suspend or disconnect the service or deny access to the service during any technical failure, modification or maintenance of the service, provided that we use reasonable endeavours to resume the service as soon as reasonably practicable. If we need to suspend your service under this clause, usually we will give you 24 hours’ notice, unless the maintenance is urgent, in which case we will give you as much notice as we reasonably can. We will try to ensure that the limitation or suspension is at night and for as short a period as is reasonable possible; or

## You remain liable to pay all fees and charges during any period of suspension or disconnection or denial of access.

## We may (without notice) remove, amend or alter any data:

### upon being made aware of any claim or allegation, or any court order, judgment, determination or other finding of a court or other competent body, that the data is illegal, defamatory, offensive or in breach of a third party's rights (including intellectual property rights and moral rights); or

### if we consider that you have failed to comply with any provision of these terms.

## We are not required to provide you with a copy of your data if:

### we suspend or disconnect your service or deny access to the service;

### remove, amend or alter your data; or

### your service is terminated (for any reason).

## If we provide you with a copy of your data, then we are entitled to charge you an additional fee calculated at the hourly rate the charges section above for the time taken for us to recover and provide you with that data.

Additional terms

## You must comply with:

### the add on terms that are applicable to your selected add ons;

### our acceptable use policy set out in the Part A - General Terms for BigPond services section of Our Customer Terms [here](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm);

### our operational procedures for the service which are set out in the Mission Control User Guide at <https://mc-au.server-secure.com>

## If there is any inconsistency between a provision in a document listed in this clause 9.129 and a provision in another document listed in this clause 9.129, then the provision in the document listed first below prevails:

### these terms;

### the add on terms that are applicable to your selected add ons;

### our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm); and

### our operational procedures for the service.

## You may not resell services or assign any of your rights or obligations under these terms without our prior written consent. We may transfer or novate any of our rights or obligations under these terms to a reputable, credit worthy third party who agrees to be bound by our obligations under these terms. If we do so, we will try to notify you beforehand (otherwise we will tell you within 30 days after the transfer).

# Online Storage

## BigPond Online Storage is an online storage service that is accessible through the Internet and from a web browser. Using BigPond Online Storage, you can secure, backup and access your data remotely.

## The features of your service and the levels of storage space that are permitted depend upon your selected plan and are specified below.

## The service includes the software, Online Storage Desktop Client, for downloading onto your PC. It includes any documentation provided in "online" or electronic form and any updates to the software or documentation.

## The service does not include:

### correction of errors or defects caused by the operation of the service in a manner other than that specified in these terms;

### diagnosis or rectification of faults not associated with BigPond Online Storage;

### installation of the software or any on-site service; or

### any telecommunications services or Internet access required to access BigPond Online Storage.

Your obligations

## You must:

### be the same person as the customer of the BigPond Internet service to which this service relates;

### comply with any terms set out in the charges section below;

### pay all fees and charges associated with your use of the service;

### promptly tell us if you believe or suspect that the service has been compromised or are being used in a manner that breaches these terms; and

### regularly check your default email address allocated by us for messages about your service (or, if you have arranged for emails sent to your default email address to be forwarded to an alternate email address, you must check that alternate email address).

## You must maintain your BigPond Internet service in order to receive the online storage service.

## We will use due care and skill in providing the service. There may also be other non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws (such as *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) that cannot be excluded which may apply to goods or services we supply to consumers, including that services be fit for their purpose. However, we do not promise that the service will be continuous, accessible at all times or fault-free.

Plan Terms

## We may make available different BigPond Online Storage plans from time to time as specified at our website.

## You must comply with the plan terms that are applicable to your selected plan.

Availability

## In order to use the service, you must:

### be the primary account holder of an existing BigPond Dial-Up or Broadband Internet service customer; and

### have access to an Internet connection.

## BigPond Pre-Paid Dial-Up customers are not able to use the service.

## Only the primary account holder may purchase the service and can access the service. For the avoidance of doubt, if there are additional users who use your Internet connection other than the primary account holder, then these additional users are not allowed to purchase, access or use the service.

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer or an end user of a Telstra wholesale customer.

Charges

## You must pay the charges set out in below for your service by the date specified on your bill.

## Any monthly or annual fees may be payable in advance and we may issue your first invoice when your service commences. If your service is terminated for any reason, we may issue a final invoice immediately.

## If any amount is unpaid after the due date for payment specified on any invoice, we may (without affecting any of our other rights under these terms), do any or all of the following:

### if the amount remains outstanding for 30 days after the due date, terminate these terms;

### if the amount remains outstanding for 60 days and we have reasonable grounds for believing you represent a credit risk, terminate or disconnect any other which we supply to you.

## We charge you the following for domain specific SSL keys add on services:

| **Storage Options** | **Storage Allowance** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Personal | 100MB | **$2.50** |
| 300MB | **$5.95** |
| 800MB | **$12.95** |
| Professional | 100MB | **$4.95** |
| 500MB | **$10.95** |
| 2000MB | **$24.95** |

The monthly subscription fee applies for each full month or part of the month for each licence subscribed.

## Any unused storage is forfeited.

Intellectual property

## You do not receive any title in the software we used to deliver the service.

## We grant you a non-exclusive, non-transferable licence to use the software for the sole purpose of using the service on these terms.

## This licence terminates on the expiration or termination of your service.

## You must not use, or permit any person to use, the software in any way that is not permitted by these terms.

## You must not:

### use the software on behalf of, or for the benefit of, any other person; or

### disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software (unless you have a statutory right to disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software, in which case you must only do so to the extent permitted by your statutory right); or

### alter or remove any copyright or other intellectual property notifications applied to the software.

## We may provide updates and patches to the software through our BigPond Website. At our sole discretion, we may directly update the software in accordance with these terms.

Service availability

## We provide BigPond BigPond Online Storage to you with due care and skill. There may also be non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws (such as the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) which may apply to goods or services we supply, including that services be reasonably fit for their purpose. However, we do not promise it will be error free or free from interruption or failure, or that it is compatible with any particular hardware or software or regarding availability, accessibility, or performance.

## We may perform scheduled and unscheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. We will attempt to perform all scheduled maintenance at times which will affect the fewest customers.

## We may archive your data on a regular basis for the purposes of disaster recovery. In the event of equipment failure or data corruption, we will use reasonable endeavours to restore your data from the last known good archive. Due to technological limitations, we cannot promise that, and despite our reasonable care, backups will:

### occur on every scheduled occasion;

### be complete; or

### be uncorrupted.

## We will not be liable for incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data recovered from our archives where we have acted with reasonable care, except to the extent the incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data is caused or contributed to by our (or our contractors’) negligence. Under our current practice, which may be changed at our sole discretion, archived data is held for a maximum of 35 days.

Use of the service

## You are solely responsible for your data. This means that:

### you must have appropriate and compatible equipment, software and Internet access to access and upload your data to our systems;

### we are not able to access or retrieve your data at your request at any time; and

### your data will be encrypted when stored on our systems and we will not be able to view the contents of your data.

## You must ensure that any means used to access BigPond Online Storage electronically are secure. Without limiting clauses 7.50 to 7.61 ("Limitation of liability") of these terms, we are not liable for:

### any unauthorised access to your data; and

### any loss or damage of any kind that you suffer or incur as a result of unauthorised access to your data, unless such loss or damage was caused or contributed to by our unauthorised actions, or negligence, or breach of our obligations under these terms.

This clause is not intended to limit your rights under consumer protection legislation.

## If you exceed, or your current upload will exceed, your allocated level of storage space, your data will be rejected and will not be stored on the system.

## You must advise us in a timely manner if you have reason to suspect that the service is being used contrary to these terms.

## We will determine, in our absolute discretion, the location from which your service is provided from time to time.

## You must comply with the [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm) set out in Part A - General Terms for BigPond services of the BigPond service section of Our Customer Terms that applies to your BigPond Internet service.

## You must not re-sell BigPond Online Storage.

Cancellation and termination

## We may cancel your service at any time effective at the end of your monthly billing cycle, by giving you 30 days’ prior written notice.

## If your service is cancelled you are entitled to a rebate (if any) pro-rated for the unused days remaining on your monthly subscription calculated from the time you were last charged if you cancel your service.

## You are responsible for ensuring that you copy your data before the date of cancellation. If your service is cancelled, we will suspend your account and hold your data for 30 days. After this period, we will delete your data from our systems and deactivate your account. This means that you will no longer be able to access your data after this time.

Post-termination

## If your BigPond Internet service to which this service relates is suspended, disconnected or terminated, then the service may also be suspended, disconnected or terminated.

Maintenance

## If you experience a problem with your service, you should tell our Customer Service Centre on the number set out on the BigPond website.

## We will use all reasonable efforts to rectify any problem notified to us as soon as possible.

Transferring your service or this these terms

## You may not transfer your rights and obligations in respect of any service or under these terms without our prior consent (which we will not unreasonably withhold).

## We may transfer or novate any of our rights or obligations under these terms to a reputable, credit worthy third party who agrees to be bound by our obligations under these terms. If we do so, we will try to notify you beforehand (otherwise we will tell you within 30 days after the transfer).

Taxes

## The charges above may not include all taxes. You must pay us on request any stamp and other duties, fees, taxes (including GST) and charges payable on:

### these terms; and

### any payment, receipt or other transaction arising out of these terms.

## GST may be imposed on a supply we make to you under these terms. Unless the consideration payable for the supply is expressed to include GST, you must pay on our demand an additional amount to cover the GST. We will issue a Tax Invoice to you for any supply on which GST is imposed.

In this clause, "GST" and "Tax Invoice" have the same meaning as in the A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth).

# Static IP for ADSL

## The BigPond static IP address service consists of the allocation, by us, of one (1) Internet Protocol address ("IP Address") to you, and the provision of a helpdesk service to answer questions about the IP Address ("Static IP for ADSL").

## You must comply with the [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm) set out in Part A - General Terms for BigPond services of the BigPond service section of Our Customer Terms.

## IP Addresses may have been used by us (or other people) prior to being allocated to you. As a result of this, you may receive traffic intended for us (or those other people) and that the traffic may be "malicious" (eg as part of a denial of service attack).

## Your Static IP address will be assigned from a pool of available IP addresses. You cannot request a particular Static IP address.

Charges

## You must pay the monthly fee as set out below for the Static IP for ADSL.

## The monthly fee is payable in advance.

## If you or we cancel your Static IP for ADSL service and that cancellation occurs part way through a billing month, we will refund you any unused portion of your monthly charges.

## The charges may not include all taxes. You must pay us when we ask you for any applicable stamp and other duties, fees, taxes (including goods and services tax) and charges payable in relation to the service.

## Without limiting clause 8.8, if GST is imposed on any supply made by us pursuant to these terms, you must pay to us, in addition to any consideration payable, or to be provided, by you under these terms for such supply, an additional amount for the supply calculated by multiplying the prevailing GST rate by the consideration for the relevant supply payable, or to be provided, (without any deduction or set-off) by you under any other clause in these terms. Any amount payable by you under this clause is payable on demand whether such demand is by means of an invoice or otherwise.

## We charge you the following for Static IP add on services:

| **Add on** | **Monthly fee** |
| --- | --- |
| Static IP for ADSL | **$10.00** |

Eligibility

## You can only have one Static IP address per BigPond Broadband ADSL account, and it can only be assigned to the Primary username log-in for use in your home region. If you log in while travelling, you will be assigned a dynamic IP address for the session.

## If you have multiple logins, your sub accounts will also be assigned a dynamic IP address for each online session.

## The service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer or an end user of a Telstra wholesale customer.

IP Address Licence

## We will allocate one (1) Internet protocol address ("IP Address") to you.

## The particular IP Address that we provide to you will be determined by us in our sole discretion. We may also replace it with a different Internet protocol address, at any time by giving 14 days' prior notice to you.

## We grant to you a non-exclusive, non-transferable, revocable license to use the IP Address in Equipment and for the sole purpose of using the IP Address with your BigPond ADSL Service ("Licence"). We reserve all other rights in the IP Address.

## You may not sub-licence, assign, share, sell, rent, lease, transfer or otherwise deal with the IP Address and will have no rights to the IP Address other than as granted to you under these terms.

## To avoid doubt, the IP Address cannot be used with any service other than the BigPond ADSL service.

Help Desk

## If you have a question about the Static IP for ADSL, you may telephone our Customer Service Centre or visit http://bigpond.custhelp.com/cgi-bin/bigpond.cfg/php/enduser/std\_adp.php?p\_faqid=1271&display=content.

## We will use reasonable efforts to answer your question.

## We do not provide help desk support for any problems that you may have with any equipment that you use the IP Address with.

Information

## Information concerning you will be held in a database. The database will contain your name, address, telephone numbers, bank account or credit card details, billing details, information relating to the provision and use of the service, and information provided by you in connection with these terms or the service.

## This information (other than bank account and credit card details) may be used:

### to enable us to perform our obligations to you under these terms, including to provide the service;

### to enable us to ensure that you perform your obligations under these terms;

### by any entity related to us and any service provider, for planning, research, or if required by any law (including without limitation the Telstra Corporation Act 1991 (Cth)), or if required by the rules of any stock exchange and, except for Ponderings as set out in clause 8.35, if you give us your express consent, for the promotion and marketing (whether targeted, direct or indirect) of our products and services or the products or services of any service provider and any entity related to us.

## In addition to our other rights under the preceding clauses, we may give Credit Information about you to a credit reporting agency to:

### obtain a consumer credit report about you; or

### allow the credit reporting agency to create or maintain a credit information file containing information about you.

## In addition to our other rights under this clause, we may (in accordance with the Privacy Act 1988 (Cth)):

### obtain and use information concerning your commercial activities and commercial credit worthiness from a credit reporting agency or other business that reports on commercial credit worthiness to assess your application for the service (if the application is for consumer credit) or the collect overdue payments;

### obtain or use a consumer credit report about you from a credit reporting agency to assess your application for the service (if it is for commercial credit) or collect overdue payments; and

### disclose information about you to other credit providers or obtain and use information from other credit providers for the purposes of assessing your application for the service, your ongoing credit worthiness or the status of any account held by you with us or with any other credit provider.

## We may send our monthly newsletter, Ponderings, to you via email each month. This is separate to the Ponderings insert you receive with your BigPond bill. Our Ponderings email will contain information relating to the service and may also contain information about BigPond and/or new products and services offered by BigPond that may be of interest or benefit to you. Our Ponderings email will not contain any advertising, marketing or promotional material for other parts of Telstra or for third party suppliers. As our Ponderings email is one of the principal means by which we tell you about service related matters, you cannot opt out of receiving it and we will not include a functional unsubscribe message with the email containing Ponderings.

Suspension and termination

## If your BigPond ADSL service to which these services related is suspended, disconnected or terminated, then the services provided under these terms will also be suspended, disconnected or terminated.

## You may cancel your service at any time by submitting a cancellation request via the BigPond ADSL website or by calling our Customer Service Centre. Termination will take effect immediately after we receive and process your request.

## We may suspend (and you must immediately cease) all use of the IP Address at any time if we reasonably determine that such action is necessary for the purpose of maintenance, integrity or restoration of the BigPond broadband service network. If we need to suspend the service under this clause, usually we will give you 24 hours’ notice, unless the maintenance is urgent, in which case we will give you as much notice as we reasonably can. We will try to ensure that the limitation or suspension is at night and for as short a period as is reasonable possible.

## On termination of these terms (for any reason), you must immediately cease using the IP Address and remove the IP Address from the Equipment (and from any other software or hardware devices that you have included it in).

Transferring the service or IP Address

## You may not transfer, novate or otherwise deal with any of your rights or obligations under these terms (including, to avoid doubt, the right to receive the Static IP for ADSL and the right to use the IP Address) without our consent (which we will not unreasonably withhold).

## We may transfer or novate any of our rights or obligations under these terms to a reputable, credit worthy third party who agrees to be bound by our obligations under these terms. If we do so, we will try to notify you beforehand (otherwise we will tell you within 30 days after the transfer).

# BigPond WebHosting

What is BigPond WebHosting?

## BigPond WebHosting is a service that provides website hosting and domain name registration. It is available in three different plans as follows:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Bronze** | **Silver** | **Gold** |
| Minimum term | 12 months | 12 months | 12 months |
| Disk space limit | 1GB | 2GB | 4GB |
| Monthly download limit (MB)\* | 3GB/month | 10GB/month | 30GB/month |
| Domain Names Registered (1 domain name is included) | .com, .net and .info  (extra administration fee for .com and .net) | .com, .net and .info | .com, .net and .info |
| Included Mailboxes | 1 | 5 | 10 |
| Website Builder Easy | Included, limited templates, page limit of 7 | Included, limited templates, no page limits | Included, all templates, no page limits |

### \* The monthly download limit is the amount of data that can be downloaded from your website each month. Unused monthly downloads will not be carried over to the following month.

## We will provide you with at least one logon name and password ("VS" number) to allow you to access the BigPond WebHosting Mission Control panel,which may be used by you to configure various features of your service.

Availability

## The BigPond WebHosting service is not available if you are a Telstra wholesale customer.

## If you are an existing Premium Hosting customer, selecting the option to use your existing domain name with your BigPond WebHosting service will not cancel your existing Premium Hosting service. You must arrange for this separately.

## If you are an existing Family and Small Business customer who elects to transfer to the BigPond WebHosting service:

### your existing Family and Small Business hosting service will be cancelled and your existing website content will be deleted. We will give you an opportunity to move your existing website content to BigPond WebHosting prior to such deletion; and

### your existing email service connected to your Family or Small Business hosting domain name will be cancelled. For customers using POP3 all email currently in your inbox will be deleted. For customers using Webmail all your emails and contact details in Webmail will be deleted. Webmail customers will also lose unified messaging functionality. You must set up your BigPond WebHosting email account and activate your BigPond WebHosting service before you can use email with your new service.

## If you choose to use your existing domain name with the BigPond WebHosting service we will only re-delegate your domain name (ie change the relevant domain name server) as part of your BigPond WebHosting service unless you request transfer of the registration of your domain name (as referred to below under Domain Name Registration). Your domain name will remain registered with your current registrar and you must continue to pay applicable charges to your current registrar in addition to the charges for BigPond WebHosting until you transfer the registration of your domain name to our nominated registrar or reseller for the BigPond WebHosting service. You must provides us with all the information we require to redelegate your domain name.

## Family and Small Business customers who wish to move their existing website content to the BigPond WebHosting service can do this themselves, or we can move your website content for a fee as set out below in the charges section.

Minimum Term and auto-renewal

## You must acquire the BigPond WebHosting service for a minimum term of 12 months.

## Except for domain name registration renewals which are separately dealt with below, your BigPond WebHosting service will automatically renew for a further 12 month term upon expiry of the minimum term, or the then current renewal term, unless you notify us that your service is not to be renewed prior to expiry of the minimum term or the then current renewal term for your service. We will provide you with reasonable advance notice that your service is about to be renewed. After your service has renewed, you can terminate your service at any time in which case we will not charge you the standard early termination charges for your service (if any), but we may charge you an amount equal to the actual third-party costs and expenses that we have incurred or committed to in anticipation of providing the service to you and that cannot be reasonably avoided by us as a result of the termination. If we fail to provide you with reasonable advance notice, you may terminate your service at any time after your service has renewed without having to pay any early termination charges (including the charges contemplated in the previous sentence).

Domain Name Registration

## Each BigPond WebHosting plan includes the registration or transfer of a .com, .net or .info domain name in your name.

## If you request registration of a new domain name for your BigPond WebHosting service, we will procure registration of that domain name with our nominated registrar for the BigPond WebHosting service.

## If you request us to do so we will transfer the registration of your existing domain name which you use or propose to use with your BigPond WebHosting service, to our nominated registrar or reseller for the BigPond WebHosting service. You must provide us with all the information we require to transfer the registration of your domain name.

## We do not guarantee that you will be successful in your application to register or transfer your domain name.

## If the application for your new domain name or transfer of the registration of your existing domain name to our nominated registrar or reseller for the BigPond WebHosting service is successful:

### we will become the delegated domain administrator for your domain name;

### We will not be required to provide you with the registry key or password to your domain name, except in accordance with these terms; and

### your transferred domain name will have an additional one year term added to the balance of the registration term remaining as at the date of transfer.

## *Automatic renewal*

### Each new domain name registered or transferred under these terms will automatically renew 25 days prior to the relevant domain name expiry for a further 12 months unless:

### prior notice is received from you that your domain name should not be renewed;

### you cease to be the registered owner of that domain name; or

### we cease to be the delegated domain administrator of your domain name.

### We will provide you with reasonable advance notice that your domain name is about to be renewed. After your domain name has renewed, you can terminate your domain name at any time in which case we will not charge you the standard early termination charges for your domain name (if any), but we may charge you an amount equal to the actual third-party costs and expenses that we have incurred or committed to in anticipation of providing the domain name service to you and that cannot be reasonably avoided by us as a result of the termination. If we fail to provide you with reasonable advance notice, you may terminate your domain name at any time after your domain name has renewed without having to pay any early termination charges (including the charges contemplated in the previous sentence).

## If there is a dispute regarding your domain name registration or in respect of your domain name after registration, you agree that your domain name will be subject to arbitration, suspension or cancellation in accordance with ICANN procedure, or by any registry administrator procedure approved by an ICANN policy, relating to:

### the correction of mistakes by us or the registry administrator in registering the domain name; or

### the resolution of disputes concerning the domain name.

## You agree that if changes or modifications are made to the ICANN procedures or registry administrator procedure and you continue to maintain registration of your domain name after those changes or modifications become effective, you confirm your acceptance of those changes and modifications.

## If there is a dispute regarding your domain name, you agree to submit to the jurisdiction of the courts as provided in the applicable procedures.

Website Builder Easy Software

## The Website Builder Easy software allows you to create, edit and manage your own website. Each BigPond WebHosting plan comes with a set number of templates from which you can build your website.

## We grant you a non-exclusive, non-transferable licence to use the Website Builder Easy software solely in connection with your BigPond WebHosting service.

## You must not:

### use, or permit any person to use, the Website Builder Easy software in any way that is not permitted by these terms;

### use the software on behalf of, or for the benefit of, any other person; or

### disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software (unless you have a statutory right to disassemble, reverse engineer or create more than one copy of the software, in which case you must only do so to the extent permitted by your statutory right).

## To the extent permitted by applicable law and subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, we do not make any representations or express warranties with respect to Website Builder Easy. We resupply Website Builder Easy to you from our third party supplier. As a result, but subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions of this section of Our Customer Terms, we supply Website Builder Easy to you "as is".  It is very important that you make your own investigations as to the suitability of Website Builder Easy for your purpose.

## We reserve the right to upgrade or replace Website Builder Easy upon at least 30 days notice in Mission Control and via email.  If we upgrade or replace Website Builder Easy we may, by giving you at least 30 days notice in Mission Control or via email:

### cease to continue to supply and/or support Website Builder Easy or the prior version of Website Builder Easy (as applicable); and

### use reasonable endeavours to migrate your published website content to the upgraded Website Builder Easy or the alternate website building software (as applicable) except as otherwise set out below.

## We will not be required to migrate your published website content to the upgraded Website Builder Easy or the alternate website building software (as applicable) if:

### the upgraded Website Builder Easy or the alternate website building software (as applicable) does not have the capability to allow for such migration; or

### you fail to take all reasonable steps that we require in connection with the migration.

## If we cease to continue to supply and/or support Website Builder Easy or the prior version of Website Builder Easy (as applicable) and you can demonstrate to our reasonable satisfaction (acting reasonably and in good faith) that you will suffer more than a minor detrimental impact as a result of such cessation, you can terminate your BigPond WebHosting service with us within 60 days of the notice without payment of early termination charges or registry key charges and we will refund to you any unused portion of your monthly or yearly charges (as applicable).

## If you do not tell us that you wish to terminate your BigPond WebHosting service within the 60 days above, and you continue using your service from the date on which we ceased to supply and/or support Website Builder Easy or the prior version of Website Builder Easy (as applicable), you will be deemed to have accepted this change to your service.

## If your BigPond WebHosting service is terminated, all your website content will be permanently erased.

## If you wish to deactivate Website Builder Easy only, all your then current unpublished content which you have entered into the Website Builder Easy interface will be permanently erased.

## If you publish content using Website Builder Easy, all other content in your BigPond WebHosting account will be deleted.

Charges

## You must pay the charges set out below for your BigPond WebHosting service within 14 days of the date of our invoice to you. We will only send you online invoices by making them available at the Mission Control panel. You must regularly check the Mission Control panel for your invoices.

## A charge of $3.50 will apply if you request a paper invoice or we are required to send you a paper invoice as a result of your credit card auto-debit being denied.

## The following hosting charges apply to your BigPond WebHosting service:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Hosting Charges** | **Bronze** | **Silver** | **Gold** |
| BigPond Access customer | $9.95/month | $14.95/month | $19.95/month |
| $115.95/year | $173.95/year | $231.95/year |
| Non BigPond Access customer | $11.95/month | $17.95/month | $23.95/month |
| $143.40/year | $215.40/year | $287.40/year |

## A BigPond Access customer is a customer who has a current BigPond internet access service with us (for example, Dial-up, Satellite, ADSL, Cable, or Wireless).

## If you become, or cease to be, a BigPond Access customer during the minimum term or renewal term (as applicable), the hosting charges which are payable by you will be adjusted effective from your next billing period. This means that if you pay monthly hosting charges, your monthly charge will be adjusted to the relevant BigPond Access customer monthly charge or non BigPond Access customer monthly charge (as applicable) effective from the following billing month. If you pay your hosting charges yearly in advance, your charges will remain at their current rate for the remainder of your term, but will be adjusted when you commence a renewed term.

## If you are migrating from an existing Family or Small Business Hosting service we will waive your BigPond WebHosting charges for the first month.

## Other charges for your BigPond WebHosting service are:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Other Charges** | **Bronze** | **Silver** | **Gold** |
| One-off Setup charge | $35 | $35 | No set-up fee |
| Excess monthly download | 15.4c per MB | 15.4c per MB | Capped, but download traffic will be shaped to dial-up speed (56k) |
| Additional disk space | 2.2c per MB | 2.2c per MB | 2.2c per MB |
| Extra mail box | $1 per mailbox per month | $1 per mailbox per month | $1 per mailbox per month |
| Extra administration fee for .com and .net | $2 per month or $24 per year (as applicable) | Not applicable | Not applicable |
| Site Move Fee (if applicable) | $135 | $135 | $135 |
| Registry Key Charge (if applicable) | $25 | $25 | $25 |

## The once-off set up charges are payable in advance. Hosting charges must be paid monthly or yearly in advance. Other charges are payable in arrears.

## If you pay your hosting charges yearly in advance and choose to downgrade to a different plan during the minimum term or renewal term (as applicable) for your service, we will not be required to refund to you the difference in your hosting charges for the plans.

## If you pay monthly hosting charges, you may not downgrade to a different plan during your minimum term or renewal term (as applicable).

## If you pay your hosting charges yearly in advance and choose to upgrade to a different plan during the minimum term or renewal term (as applicable), you will be required to pay the pro rated difference between the plans for the balance of the term.

## If you pay monthly hosting charges and choose to upgrade to a different plan during the minimum term or renewal term (as applicable), you will be required to pay the increased monthly fee for the upgraded plan for the balance of the term effective from the date of the upgrade.

## *Where you have paid hosting charges yearly in advance*

1. If you pay your hosting charges yearly in advance and you cancel your service for any reason other than our material breach or under clause 9.25 or 9.16(b) above prior to expiry of the minimum term or the current renewal term, we will not refund any amount of the charges paid in advance.
2. Subject to (c) below, if you cancel your BigPond WebHosting service under clause 9.16(b) above, we will reimburse you an amount calculated as follows:

*[(A x B) / 12] - C*

*where:*

***A*** *is the number of months remaining in the then-current 12-month renewal term for your BigPond WebHosting service as at the date of termination;*

***B*** *is the annual fees that you have paid in advance for the relevant 12-month renewal term for your BigPond WebHosting service; and*

***C*** *is an amount equal to the actual third-party costs and expenses that we have incurred or committed to in anticipation of providing the BigPond WebHosting service to you for the relevant 12-month renewal term and that cannot be reasonably avoided by us as a result of the termination.*

1. If you terminate your BigPond WebHosting service under clause 9.16(b) and we have failed to provide you with reasonable advance notice of the renewal under clause 9.16(b), we will reimburse you an amount calculated as follows:

*[(A x B) / 12]*

*where:*

***A*** *is the number of months remaining in the then-current 12-month renewal term for your BigPond WebHosting service as at the date of termination; and*

## ***B*** *is the annual fees that you have paid in advance for the relevant 12-month renewal term for your BigPond WebHosting service.*

## In addition to any other rights we may have in this section of Our Customer Terms, if you do not pay your invoice amount when it is due, we may do any or all of the following:

### if the amount remains outstanding for 30 days after the due date, terminate your service; and

### if the amount remains outstanding for 60 days and there are reasonable grounds for believing you represent a credit risk, terminate any other service that we provide to you.

Early Termination charges

## Except for our material breach of these terms or as otherwise set out in these terms, if your BigPond WebHosting service is terminated prior to expiry of the minimum term, or the then current renewal term (as applicable), you must pay us an early termination charge of an amount equal to the actual costs and expenses that we have incurred or committed to in anticipation of providing the service to you and that cannot be reasonably avoided by us as a result of the cancellation, which will not exceed an amount equal to the balance of the charges payable for the remainder of the minimum term or the then current renewal term (as applicable) for your BigPond WebHosting service.

Taxes

## The charges in the charges section for the BigPond WebHosting services may not include all taxes. You must pay us any applicable taxes that we include as part of your invoice for the service. Applicable taxes may include any stamp and other duties, fees, taxes (including GST) and charges relating to your BigPond WebHosting service.

## If GST is imposed on any supply we make to you under Our Customer Terms and the consideration payable for the supply under any other clause of Our Customer Terms is not expressed to be inclusive of GST, you must pay us on demand an additional amount calculated by multiplying the value of that GST-exclusive consideration (without deduction or set-off) by the prevailing GST rate. We will issue a tax invoice to you for any supply on which GST is imposed.

## Unless otherwise stated, all pricing, fees and charges stated in these terms for BigPond WebHosting are GST inclusive.

## “**GST**” and “**Tax Invoice**” have the same meaning as in the *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999 (Cth)*.

Service and Maintenance

## The BigPond WebHosting service comes with telephone technical support and online technical support via the job logging system.

## We may perform scheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. We will attempt to perform all scheduled maintenance at times which will affect the fewest customers. If we expect scheduled maintenance will require the service to be unavailable for a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will post details of the times during which the scheduled maintenance is due to occur on the Web Host System News at least 48 hours prior to the maintenance. It is very important that you check the Web Host System News regularly.

## We may perform unscheduled maintenance to the systems that we use to provide the service. If the unscheduled maintenance requires the service to be unavailable for a continuous period of greater than 30 minutes, we will try to post details of the unscheduled maintenance on the Web Host System News beforehand (otherwise we will post the details after the maintenance has been completed).

## We may migrate your website to a new operating system platform if any of our suppliers cease to provide support for the legacy operating system, if the server used to provide the service fails, or if we determine that the server has (or may) become unreliable. We will tell you beforehand if we intend to migrate your website to a new operating system platform. If the migration has more than a minor detrimental impact on you, you may cancel your service without having to pay any early termination charges for that service.

Warranties

## While we use due care and skill in providing the service to you, there may also be other non-excludable statutory guarantees, implied conditions or warranties under consumer protection laws (such as the *Competition and Consumer Act 2010* (Cth) and State and Territory Fair Trading Acts) that cannot be excluded which may apply to goods or services we supply to consumers, including that services be fit for their purpose. However, due to the nature of the service, we do not promise that:

### the service will be uninterrupted or error free;

### the service will meet your requirements; or

### the service will be free from external intruders (hackers), virus or worm attack, denial of service attack, or other persons having unauthorised access to the services or our systems.

## You warrant that:

### you have the power to enter into and observe your obligations under these terms;

### you will conduct such tests and computer virus scanning as may be necessary to ensure that data uploaded by you onto, or downloaded by you from, our systems does not contain any computer virus and will not in any way, corrupt the data or systems of any person;

### you will keep secure any passwords used with the service; and

### you have, and will maintain, the necessary authority to grant the rights, consents, permissions and licences under these terms.

Term, Suspension and Termination

## You may cancel your BigPond WebHosting service by having the contact person listed on your BigPond WebHosting account log a request with Mission Control, or request cancellation via facsimile, letter or phone. A request for cancellation will not be accepted if you are unable to provide your logon name and password (“VS number”). Early termination charges and other charges may be payable in accordance with these terms if you cancel your service prior to expiry of your minimum term or the then current renewal term (as applicable).

## If your BigPond Hosting service is terminated for any reason:

### you must immediately pay all charges owing up to the date of termination; and

### we may delete all of your data from our systems.

## We may remove, amend or alter any data:

### upon being made aware of any claim or allegation, or any court order, judgment, determination or other finding of a court or other competent body, that the data is illegal, defamatory, offensive or in breach of a third party's rights (including intellectual property rights and moral rights); or

### if we reasonably consider that you have failed to comply with any provision of these terms.

We may not be able to tell you of this beforehand, but will give you notice within 14 days after we have removed, amended or altered the data.

## We are not required to provide you with a copy of your data if:

### we suspend or disconnect your service or deny access to the service;

### you remove, amend or alter your data; or

### these terms are terminated (for any reason).

## If we provide you with a copy of your data, then we are entitled to charge you an additional $135 fee to cover the cost of us recovering, and providing you with, that data.

Domain name and termination

## If during the term of your BigPond WebHosting service your domain name registration is not renewed and your domain name registration period expires before the expiry of your minimum term or the then current renewal term (as applicable):

### we will cease to be the delegated domain administrator for your domain name on and from the expiry date of your domain name registration period;

### we will cease to have any ongoing responsibility to you in respect of your domain name on and from the expiry date of your domain name registration period;

### if you request we will provide you with your domain name registration key and password at no additional charge; and

### we will give you an opportunity to transfer your domain name to one of our other domain name services in which case the charges for that service will apply.

## If you cancel or elect not to renew your BigPond WebHosting service and at the time of cancellation or expiry the registration period for your domain name has not yet expired:

### we will cease to be the delegated domain administrator for your domain name on and from the expiry date of your domain name registration period;

### we will not be required to renew, send you reminder notices about your domain name expiry or have any other ongoing responsibility to you in respect of your domain name;

### if you request we will provide you with your domain name registration key and password, provided that you have paid us any early termination charges and any other fees due to us under these terms including the registry key charge if applicable as set out below;

### we will give you an opportunity to transfer your domain name to one of our other domain name services in which case the charges for that service will apply; and

### we may repoint your domain name to a domain name page selected by us until your domain name registration period expires, you have transferred your domain name to a different domain name registrar or reseller or you have redelegated your domain name.

Registry key charge

## If at the time that your BigPond WebHosting service is cancelled or expires your domain name has already been renewed effective from or after the relevant cancellation or expiry date, you must pay us the registry key charge before we will provide you with your domain name registration key and password.

## If at the time that your BigPond WebHosting service is cancelled or expires your domain name has already been renewed but is effective before the relevant cancellation or expiry date, you will not be required to pay the registry key charge before we provide you with your domain name registration key and password.

Additional terms

## You must comply with:

### our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm); and

### our operational procedures for the service which are set out in the Mission Control User Guide at <https://mc-au.server-secure.com>

## If there is any inconsistency between the documents below, the document listed earlier prevails to the extent of inconsistency:

### these terms;

### our [acceptable use policy](http://www.telstra.com.au/customerterms/bigpond/bigpond_general.htm); and

### our operational procedures for the service which are set out in the Mission Control User Guide at <https://mc-au.server-secure.com>.

Miscellaneous

## We will archive your hosted content onto backup mechanisms on a regular basis for the purposes of disaster recovery. In the event of equipment failure or data corruption, we will use reasonable endeavours to restore your hosted content from the last known good archive. Notwithstanding our backup regimes, you must maintain a recent copy of your hosted content at your premises at all times. You will ensure that all of your hosted content is accessible by us at the time that a backup is to be carried out (including ensuring that files are not locked or in use during this time). Any of your hosted content that is not accessible by us at the time that a backup is carried out will not be backed up. Due to technological limitations, but subject to the Australian Consumer Law provisions in clause 2 of this section of Our Customer Terms, we cannot promise that, and despite our reasonable care, backups will: (a) occur on every scheduled occasion, (b) be complete; or (c) be uncorrupted. We will not be liable for incomplete, out-of-date, corrupt or otherwise deficient data recovered from our backups where we have acted with reasonable care.

## You are responsible for developing, installing and maintaining your hosted content. You must have appropriate and compatible equipment, software and Internet access to upload your hosted content to our systems.

## You are solely responsible for dealing with persons who access your hosted content, and must not refer complaints or inquiries in relation to your hosted content to us.

## You must pay all telecommunications costs and charges arising from or in connection with your BigPond WebHosting service.

## You must adopt appropriate measures to ensure the security of your logon name, password and your hosted content. You are responsible for all use of your service (including payment of applicable charges) through the use of your logon name and password (whether or not that use was authorised by you).

## You must advise us in a timely manner if you have reason to suspect that your BigPond WebHosting service is being used contrary to these terms.

## We encourage you to use appropriate warnings and labelling systems for any of your hosted content that is likely to be considered unsuitable for children under Australian law and associated classification guidelines.[[2]](#footnote-3)

## The service is provided from data centres using shared infrastructure. We will determine, in our absolute discretion, the location from which your service is provided from time to time.

## You grant to us all rights, consents, permissions and licences necessary to enable us and our subcontractors and suppliers to legally view, copy and store your hosted content for the sole purpose of performing our obligations under these terms.

## No title in the software, hardware, infrastructure or facilities used by us to deliver the BigPond WebHosting service passes to you at any time.

## If you provide us with your credit card details, you authorise us to charge all fees and charges to your credit card, and to disclose your credit card details to, and obtain information from, any financial institution or credit card issuer to verify the credit card details that you provide to us. You also authorise us to take steps to verify that there is sufficient credit on your credit card account to meet likely fees.

## You consent to us obtaining a credit reporting agency report containing personal information about you (as well as information concerning commercial creditworthiness and activities) for the purpose of assessment by us of an application for credit (whether commercial or personal) or for the purpose of the collection of payments which are overdue.

1. ## For more information please consult the Internet Industry Association guidelines at <http://www.iia.net.au/guideuser.html> or the Australian Communications and Media Authority at <http://www.cybersmartkids.com.au/>.

   [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. ## For more information please consult the Internet Industry Association guidelines at <http://www.iia.net.au/guideuser.html> or the Australian Communications and Media Authority at <http://www.cybersmartkids.com.au/>.

   [↑](#footnote-ref-3)